SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K/A

(Mark One)

[X] ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(D) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 1996 0R

[] TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(D) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 For the transition period from

Commission file number: 0-28150 NEUROCRINE BIOSCIENCES, INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

DELAWARE

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

33-0525145 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

3050 SCIENCE PARK ROAD, SAN DIEGO, CA (Address of principal executive office)

92121 (Zip Code)

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (619) 658-7600 Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act: NONE Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: COMMON STOCK, \$0.001 PAR VALUE

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes X No _

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of the registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. X

The aggregate market value of the voting stock of the issuer held by non-affiliates of the issuer on February 28, 1997 was approximately \$141,041,532, based upon the closing price of such stock on February 28, 1997. As of February 28, 1997, 16,846,331 shares of Common Stock of the registrant were outstanding.

DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

Certain information required by Parts I and III of Form 10-K is incorporated by reference from the Registrant's Proxy Statement for the Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be held on May 27, 1997 (the "Proxy Statement"), which will be filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission within 120 days after the close of the Registrant's fiscal year ended December 31, 1996.

EXPLANATORY NOTE

This amended Annual Report on Form 10-K, for the fiscal year ended December 31, 1996, is being filed solely for the purposes of including the partially redacted text of Exhibit 10.24: Development and Commercialization Agreement dated December 20, 1996, by and between Ciba-Geigy Ltd. and the Registrant; and the entirely non-redacted text of Exhibit 10.26: Third Lease Amendment dated June 6, 1996, by and between Talcott Realty I Limited Partnership and the Registrant.

PART IV

ITEM 14. EXHIBITS, FINANCIAL STATEMENT SCHEDULES AND REPORTS ON FORM 8-K

Exhibit Number	Description
3.1*	Articles of Incorporation of Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc., a Delaware corporation, as amended.
3.2*	Bylaws of the Registrant.
4.1*	Form of Lock-Up Agreement.
4.2*	Form of Common Stock Certificate.
4.3*	Form of warrant issued to existing warrant holders.
4.4*	Form of Series A Warrant issued in connection with the execution by the Registrant of the Unit Purchase Agreement (see Exhibit 10.20).
4.5*	New Registration Rights Agreement dated March 29, 1996 among the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.1*	Information and Registrations Rights Agreement dated September 15, 1992, as amended to date.
10.2*	1992 Incentive Stock Plan, as amended, and form of incentive stock option agreement and nonstatutory stock option agreement

Exhibit Number	Description
10.3*	1996 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
10.4*	1996 Director Stock Option Plan and form of stock option agreement.
10.5*	Form of Director and Officer Indemnification Agreement.
10.6*	Employment Agreement dated March 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Gary A. Lyons, as amended.
10.7*	Employment Agreement dated July 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Errol B. De Souza, Ph.D.
10.8*	Employment Agreement dated May 8, 1993, between the Registrant and Paul W. Hawran.
10.9*	Consulting Agreement dated September 25, 1992, between the Registrant and Wylie A. Vale, Ph.D.
10.10*	Consulting Agreement effective as of January 1, 1992, between the Registrant and Lawrence J. Steinman, M.D.
10.11*	Lease Agreement dated June 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Hartford Accident and Indemnity Company, as amended.
10.12*	Exclusive License Agreement dated as of July 1, 1993, by and between the Beckman Research Institute of the City of Hope and the Registrant covering the treatment of nervous system degeneration and Alzheimer's disease.
10.13*	Exclusive License Agreement dated as of July 1, 1993, by and between the Beckman Research Institute of the City of Hope and the Registrant covering the use of Pregnenolone for the enhancement of memory.
10.14*	License Agreement dated May 20, 1992, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.15*	License Agreement dated July 17, 1992, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.16*	License Agreement dated November 16, 1993, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.17*	License Agreement dated October 19, 1992, by and between The Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University and the Registrant.
10.18*	Agreement dated January 1, 1995, by and between the Registrant and Janssen Pharmaceutica, N.V.
10.19*	Letter Agreement dated January 19, 1996, by and between the Registrant and Ciba-Geigy Limited.
10.20*#	Unit Purchase Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neuroscience Pharma (NPI) Inc., the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.21*#	Exchange Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc., the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.22*#	Research and Development Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc. and Neuroscience Pharma (NPI) Inc.
10.23*#	Intellectual Property and License Grants Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between the Registrant and Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc.

Exhibit Number	Description
10.24**	Development and Commercialization Agreement dated December 20, 1996, by and between Ciba-Geigy Ltd. and the Registrant.
10.25##**	Letter and Purchase Order dated June 7, 1996, by and between Ciba-Geigy and the Registrant.
10.26	Third Lease Amendment dated June 6, 1996, by and between Talcott Realty I Limited Partnership and the Registrant.
10.27##**	Research and License Agreement dated October 15, 1996, between the Registrant and Eli Lilly and Company.
11.1##	Computation of Net Earnings per Share.
21.1*	List of subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1##	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors.
24.1##	Power of Attorney (reference is made to the following page of this Form 10-K).
27.1##	Financial data schedule.

- * Incorporated herein by reference to the same-numbered exhibit previously filed with the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-03172).
- ** Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to certain portions of the exhibit.
- Confidential treatment has been granted with respect to certain portions of the exhibit.
- ## Previously filed

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

NEUROCRINE BIOSCIENCES, INC. a Delaware Corporation

By: /s/ Paul W. Hawran

Paul W. Hawran Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Date: November 19, 1997

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
* Gary A. Lyons	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	November 19, 1997
/s/ Paul W. Hawran Paul W. Hawran	Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)	November 19, 1997
* Harry F. Hixson, Jr.	Chairman of the Board of Directors	November 19, 1997
* Howard C. Birndorf	Director	November 19, 1997
David E. Robinson	Director	November, 1997
* David Schnell	Director	November 19, 1997
*	Director	November 19, 1997
wylle w. vale		

5

By: /s/ Paul W. Hawran

Paul W. Hawran Attorney-in-Fact

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
3.1*	Articles of Incorporation of Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc., a Delaware corporation, as amended.
3.2*	Bylaws of the Registrant.
4.1*	Form of Lock-Up Agreement.
4.2*	Form of Common Stock Certificate.
4.3*	Form of warrant issued to existing warrant holders.
4.4*	Form of Series A Warrant issued in connection with the execution by the Registrant of the Unit Purchase Agreement (see Exhibit 10.20).
4.5*	New Registration Rights Agreement dated March 29, 1996 among the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.1*	Information and Registrations Rights Agreement dated September 15, 1992, as amended to date.
10.2*	1992 Incentive Stock Plan, as amended, and form of incentive stock option agreement and nonstatutory stock option agreement

Exhibit Number	Description
10.3*	1996 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.
10.4*	1996 Director Stock Option Plan and form of stock option agreement.
10.5*	Form of Director and Officer Indemnification Agreement.
10.6*	Employment Agreement dated March 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Gary A. Lyons, as amended.
10.7*	Employment Agreement dated July 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Errol B. De Souza, Ph.D.
10.8*	Employment Agreement dated May 8, 1993, between the Registrant and Paul W. Hawran.
10.9*	Consulting Agreement dated September 25, 1992, between the Registrant and Wylie A. Vale, Ph.D.
10.10*	Consulting Agreement effective as of January 1, 1992, between the Registrant and Lawrence J. Steinman, M.D.
10.11*	Lease Agreement dated June 1, 1993, between the Registrant and Hartford Accident and Indemnity Company, as amended.
10.12*	Exclusive License Agreement dated as of July 1, 1993, by and between the Beckman Research Institute of the City of Hope and the Registrant covering the treatment of nervous system degeneration and Alzheimer's disease.
10.13*	Exclusive License Agreement dated as of July 1, 1993, by and between the Beckman Research Institute of the City of Hope and the Registrant covering the use of Pregnenolone for the enhancement of memory.
10.14*	License Agreement dated May 20, 1992, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.15*	License Agreement dated July 17, 1992, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.16*	License Agreement dated November 16, 1993, by and between The Salk Institute for Biological Studies and the Registrant.
10.17*	License Agreement dated October 19, 1992, by and between The Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University and the Registrant.
10.18*	Agreement dated January 1, 1995, by and between the Registrant and Janssen Pharmaceutica, N.V.
10.19*	Letter Agreement dated January 19, 1996, by and between the Registrant and Ciba-Geigy Limited.
10.20*#	Unit Purchase Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neuroscience Pharma (NPI) Inc., the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.21*#	Exchange Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc., the Registrant and the investors signatory thereto.
10.22*#	Research and Development Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc. and Neuroscience Pharma (NPI) Inc.
10.23*#	Intellectual Property and License Grants Agreement dated March 29, 1996, by and between the Registrant and Neurocrine Biosciences (Canada) Inc.

Exhibit Number	Description
10.24**	Development and Commercialization Agreement dated December 20, 1996, by and between Ciba-Geigy Ltd. and the Registrant.
10.25##**	Letter and Purchase Order dated June 7, 1996, by and between Ciba-Geigy and the Registrant.
10.26	Third Lease Amendment dated June 6, 1996, by and between Talcott Realty I Limited Partnership and the Registrant.
10.27##**	Research and License Agreement dated October 15, 1996, between the Registrant and Eli Lilly and Company.
11.1##	Computation of Net Earnings per Share.
21.1*	List of subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1##	Consent of Ernst & Young LLP, independent auditors.
24.1##	Power of Attorney (reference is made to page 33 of this form 10-K).
27.1##	Financial data schedule

- * Incorporated herein by reference to the same-numbered exhibit previously filed with the Company's Registration Statement on Form S-1 (Registration No. 333-03172).
- ** Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to certain portions of the exhibit.
- # Confidential treatment has been granted with respect to certain portions of the exhibit.
- ## Previously filed.

DEVELOPMENT AND COMMERCIALIZATION AGREEMENT

BY AND BETWEEN

CIBA-GEIGY LIMITED

AND

NEUROCRINE BIOSCIENCES, INC.

December 20, 1996

 $^{^{\}star}$ Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAG	
DEFINITIONS1	L-
"Affiliate"1	L-
"Ciba Territory"2	
"Collaboration Products"2	- 2 -
"Control"2	
"Cumulative Pre-Tax Operating Losses"2	
"Development Program"2	
"Development Plan and Budget"2	- > -
"Europe"2	
"FDA"2	
"Field"2	
"FTE"3	
"IND"3	
"Infeasibility Event"3	
"Marketing Collaboration"3	, २ -
"Major Country"3	
"Manufacturing Costs"3	
"Net Sales"3	
"Neurocrine Profit Share"	
"Neurocrine Technology"4	
1.19.1 "Neurocrine Patents"4	
1.19.2 "Neurocrine Know-How"4	
"North America"4	
"Phase II"4	1 -
"Phase III"	
"PLA"	
"Plans and Budgets"	
"Pre-Tax Operating Profit"	
"Programs"5	
"Recoupable Development Costs"5	
"Research Program"5	
"Research Plan and Budget"5	5 -
"Steering Committee"6	
"Sublicensee"6	
"Third Party Agreement"6	
"Valid Claim"6	
Accounting Terms6	
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	-
STEERING COMMITTEE€	3 -
Steering Committee6	

	PAGE
2.2	Membership7-
2.3 2.4	Steering Committee Meetings7- Decision Making7-
2.4	Project Team and Its Operations7-
2.0	2.5.1 Composition of the Project Team7-
	2.5.2 Responsibilities of the Project Team Leader8-
	2.5.3 Responsibilities of the Project Team Members8-
2.6	Other Matters8-
ARTICLE 3	PLANS AND BUDGETS8-
3.1	General8-
3.2	Plans and Budgets9-
	3.2.1 Plans and Budgets9-
	3.2.2 Annual Approval9-
	3.2.3 Periodic Reviews9-
ARTICLE 4	RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT10-
4.1	Research Program10-
4.2	Development Program10-
	4.2.1 Selection of Collaboration Products10-4.2.2 Responsibilities10-
4.3	Neurocrine FTEs10-
4.4	Regulatory Filings11-
ARTICLE 5	RECORD KEEPING; PUBLICATION11-
5.1	Reports and Records11-
	5.1.1 Records11- 5.1.2 Reports11-
5.2	Review of Publication11-
3.2	5.2.1 Notice11-
	5.2.2 Publication Rights12-
	5.2.3 Delay of Publication12-
ARTICLE 6	PROGRAM FUNDING; PRE-MARKET PAYMENTS12-
6.1	Advance Payment12-
6.2	Funding of Research and Development13-
	6.2.1 Ciba Obligations13-
	6.2.2 Other Expenses13-
	6.2.3 Payment13-
6.3	Milestone Payments14-

PAGE

	6.3.1 Milestones14- 6.3.2 Credit Against Future Payments15- 6.3.3 Other Payment Terms15-
ARTICLE 7.1	7 USE OF PRECLINICAL AND CLINICAL DATA16- Exchange16-
8.1 8.2 8.3 8.4 8.5	B MARKETING RIGHTS. -16- Ciba Territory. -16- North America. -16- 8.2.1 Marketing Collaboration -16- 8.2.2 Operations -16- 8.2.3 Cost and Profit Sharing -17- 8.2.4 Ciba Exclusive -17- Sublicensees -17- Covenants -17- Conflicts of Interest -17-
ARTICLE 9.1	9 ROYALTIES18- Neurocrine Profit Share18- 9.1.1 Calculation of Neurocrine Profit Share for Canada and USA18-
9.2 9.3	9.1.2 Repayment of Recoupable Development Costs 18- 9.1.3 Neurocrine Election 20- Running Royalties 20- Calculation of Royalties 21- 9.3.1 Annual Net Sales
9.4	9.3.3 Several Patents
9.5	Minimum Royalty Rate22-
ARTICLE 10.1 10.2 10.3 10.4	10 PAYMENTS; BOOKS AND RECORDS. -22- Royalty Reports and Payments. -22- Payment Method. -22- Currency Conversion. -22- Taxes. -23- Records; Inspection. -24-

		PAGE
	10.5.1 Generally	
ARTICLE 11 11.1 11.2	DUE DILIGENCE	24-
ARTICLE 12 12.1 12.2 12.3	MANUFACTURING RIGHTS. Manufacturing. 12.1.1 Generally. 12.1.2 Manufacture in U.S. 12.1.3 Manufacture by Chiron. Clinical Materials. Canada and USA.	25 - 25 - 25 - 25 - 25 -
ARTICLE 13 13.1 13.2 13.3	LICENSE GRANTS Grant to Ciba Grant to Neurocrine No Rights Beyond Collaboration Products	26 - 26 -
14.1 14.2 14.3 14.4	INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY. Ownership of Inventions. Patent Prosecution. 14.2.1 Neurocrine's Sole Inventions. 14.2.2 Ciba's Sole Inventions. 14.2.3 Joint Inventions. 14.2.4 Sharing Other Costs. 14.2.5 Cooperation. Defense of Third Party Infringement Claims. Enforcement. 14.4.1 Initiating Actions. 14.4.2 Recoveries. Third Party Rights.	27 - 27 - 27 - 27 - 28 - 28 - 29 - 29 - 30 -
ARTICLE 15 15.1 15.2 15.3	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES	30 - 30 -

	(OSMINOLD)	PAGE
ARTICLE 16 16.1 16.2	CONFIDENTIALITY Confidential Information Permitted Disclosures	31-
ARTICLE 17 17.1 17.2 17.3	INDEMNIFICATION	32-
ARTICLE 18 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5	TERM AND TERMINATION. Term	33- 33- 33- 34-
ARTICLE 19 19.1 19.2	DISPUTE RESOLUTION Disputes Full Arbitration 19.2.1 Arbitrators 19.2.2 Proceedings	35- 36-
20.1 20.2 20.3 20.4 20.5 20.6 20.7 20.8 20.9 20.10 20.11 20.12	MISCELLANEOUS Governing Law Force Majeure No Implied Waivers; Rights Cumulative Independent Contractors Notices Assignment Modification Severability Publicity Counterparts Headings Export Laws	363737373738
20.13	Entire Agreement	38-

EXHIBIT A	 	40
EXHIBIT B	 	41
EXHIBIT C	 	42
EXHIBIT D		-43

DEVELOPMENT AND COMMERCIALIZATION AGREEMENT

This DEVELOPMENT AND COMMERCIALIZATION AGREEMENT (the "Agreement"), effective as of December 20, 1996 (the "Effective Date"), is made by and between Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc, a California corporation having offices at 3050 Science Park Road, San Diego, California 92121-1102 ("Neurocrine"), and Ciba-Geigy Limited, a Swiss corporation having offices at Klybeckstrasse 141 CH-4002 Basel, Switzerland ("Ciba").

BACKGROUND

- A. Ciba and Neurocrine desire to collaborate on the development and commercialization of altered peptide ligand compounds for the diagnosis, treatment and/or prevention of multiple sclerosis ("MS") in humans, on the terms and conditions set forth below.
- B. Ciba and Neurocrine have entered into that certain Letter Agreement dated January 19, 1996, which agreement outlines the terms and conditions for this Agreement (the "Letter Agreement");
- C. Ciba and Neurocrine have entered into those certain Stock Purchase Agreements executed January 22, 1996 and April 3, 1996, pursuant to which Ciba has acquired Neurocrine Common Stock, all as provided therein.

NOW THEREFORE, for and in consideration of the covenants, conditions, and undertakings hereinafter set forth, it is agreed by and between the parties as follows:

ARTICLE 1

DEFINITIONS

1.1 "Affiliate" shall mean any entity which controls, is controlled by or is under common control with Ciba or Neurocrine. An entity shall be regarded as in control of another entity for purposes of this definition if it owns or controls more than fifty percent (50%) of the shares of the subject entity entitled to vote in the election of directors (or, in the case of an entity that is not a corporation, for the election of the corresponding managing authority). A "Controlled Affiliate" shall mean an entity that is controlled by a party to this Agreement.

- 1.2 "Ciba Territory" shall mean all countries of the world, but excluding North America as defined under Section 1.20 below.
- 1.3 "Collaboration Products" shall mean the product or products within the Field selected by Ciba in accordance with Section 4.2.1 below for development and commercialization under this Agreement.
- 1.4 "Control" shall mean possession of the ability to grant an exclusive license or sublicense as provided for herein without violating the terms of any agreement or other arrangements with any third party.
- 1.5 "Cumulative Pre-Tax Operating Losses" shall mean, with respect to a Collaboration Product in a country of North America, the total cumulative amount of Pre-Tax Operating Losses (as defined in Section 1.25 below) with respect to Net Sales of such Collaboration Product in such country from the date of the first commercial sale of such Collaboration Product in such country after PLA approval through the end of the first calendar month for which there is Pre-Tax Operating Profit for such Collaboration Product in such country.
- 1.6 "Development Program" shall mean preclinical and clinical testing of the Collaboration Products, and regulatory affairs activities in each case as are necessary to obtain approval of governmental health regulatory authorities to manufacture and market Collaboration Products in the Major Countries.
- 1.7 "Development Plan and Budget" shall mean the plan and budget for the Development Program as established from time to time, in accordance with Article 3 below.
- 1.8 "Europe" shall mean Switzerland and all countries which are members of the European Union as of the Effective Date, whether or not such countries thereafter continue to be European Union members, and any countries which become members of the European Union after the Effective Date.
 - 1.9 "FDA" shall mean the U.S. Food and Drug Administration.
- 1.10 "Field" shall mean the development, manufacture, use and sale of [*] compounds for diagnosis, treatment and/or prevention of [*], the mechanism of action of which is to modulate the [*]
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- 1.11 "FTE" shall mean one full time equivalent personnel working on the Research Program and/or the Development Program, wherein "one full time equivalent personnel" shall mean a full-time person dedicated to the Research Program or the Development Program or, in the case of less than a full-time dedicated person, a full-time, equivalent person year, based upon a total of one thousand eight hundred eighty (1,880) hours per year of work related to the Research Program or the Development Program. It is understood that each FTE shall be a qualified scientist or expert, as provided in Section 4.3 below.
- 1.12 "IND" shall mean an Investigational New Drug Application for a Collaboration Product, as defined in the U.S. Food, Drug and Cosmetic Act and the regulations promulgated thereunder, or a comparable filing in another country.
- 1.13 "Infeasibility Event" shall have the meaning defined in Section 9.1.2(b) below.
- 1.14 "Marketing Collaboration" shall have the meaning defined in Section 8.2.1 below.
- 1.15 "Major Country" shall mean the United States, Canada and/or any country in Europe.
- 1.16 "Manufacturing Costs" with respect to units of Collaboration Products shall mean (i) the direct costs set forth in Exhibit B associated with manufacturing such units ("Direct Manufacturing Costs") together with a reasonable allocation for Ciba's overhead costs associated with such manufacture of up to [*] of the Direct Manufacturing Costs, which allocation for manufacturing overhead shall be made in accordance with generally accepted cost accounting principles consistently applied by Ciba across all similar pharmaceutical manufacturing operations; and it being further understood that Direct Manufacturing Costs shall not include costs associated with excess capacity (except in the case the parties have agreed that a single-purpose plant be set up for the manufacture of Products), excess direct labor, inefficiencies, unusable material, except the usual rejects, waste, etc. or any other costs related to such manufacture that do not add value or that are not ongoing in the manufacturing process for such Collaboration Products; or (ii) with respect to Collaboration Products acquired from a non-Affiliate vendor, reasonable amounts actually paid to the vendor for such Collaboration Products.
- 1.17 "Net Sales" shall mean the total amount invoiced to third parties by Ciba, its Affiliates or permitted Sublicensees, upon sales of Collaboration Products, less the following reasonable and customary deductions to the extent deducted by the customer (or charged separately on the invoice and paid by the customer) from amounts invoiced: (i) all trade, cash and quantity credits, discounts, refunds or government rebates; (ii) amounts for claims or credits for returns; and (iii) duties and other governmental charges (including value added tax), all as determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles (as described in 1.34 below), as consistently applied by Ciba across all pharmaceutical products for financial reporting purposes. For the removal of doubt, Net Sales shall not include sales by Ciba to its Affiliates or its permitted Sublicensees for resale. A "sale" shall also include a transfer or other disposition for consideration other than cash, in which case such consideration shall be valued at the fair market value thereof.
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- 1.18 "Neurocrine Profit Share" shall have the meaning defined in Section 9.1 below.
- 1.19 "Neurocrine Technology" shall mean Neurocrine Patents and Neurocrine Know-How.
- 1.19.1 "Neurocrine Patents" shall mean all patents and all reissues, renewals, re-examinations and extensions thereof, and patent applications therefor, and any divisions or continuations, or continuations-in-part, thereof, to the extent the same claim (i) a composition of matter comprising a Collaboration Product or (ii) the manufacture, sale or use of a Collaboration Product and which in each case are Controlled by Neurocrine during the term of this Agreement.
- 1.19.2 "Neurocrine Know-How" shall mean confidential information, tangible and intangible, and materials, including, but not limited to: pharmaceutical, chemical, biological and biochemical products; technical and non-technical data and information, and/or the results of tests, assays, methods and processes; and specifications and/or other documents containing said information and data; in each case that is discovered, developed or acquired by Neurocrine prior to or during the term of this Agreement, to the extent such relates to the manufacture, sale or use within the Field of a Collaboration Product and to the extent that Neurocrine controls the same.
- 1.20 "North America" shall mean Canada and the United States of America including its territories and possessions including the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico ("USA"). References in this Agreement to Canada and the United States shall be deemed to include their respective territories and possessions.
- 1.21 "Phase II" shall mean that portion of the clinical studies for the FDA submission and approval process which provides for the initial trials of a Collaboration Product on a sufficient number of patients for the purposes of determining the efficacious therapeutic dose range and evaluating safety in the proposed therapeutic indication as more fully defined in 21 C.F.R. ss.213.21(b), or a similar clinical study in a country other than the United States.
- 1.22 "Phase III" shall mean that portion of the clinical studies for the FDA submission and approval process which provides for continued trials of a Collaboration Product on sufficient numbers of patients to establish the safety and efficacy of such Collaboration Product to support regulatory approval in the proposed therapeutic indication as more fully defined in 21 C.F.R. ss.312.21(c), or a similar clinical study in a country other than the United States.
- 1.23 "PLA" shall mean a Product License Application or a New Drug Application filed with the FDA or equivalents in any country.
- 1.24 "Plans and Budgets" shall mean, collectively, the Research Plan and Budget and the Development Plan and Budget in effect from time to time.
- 1.25 "Pre-Tax Operating Profit" shall mean, with respect to a Collaboration Product in a country of North America, Net Sales of such Collaboration Product in such country, $[\ ^* \]$
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- [*] If for any calendar quarter the calculation of Pre-Tax Operating Profit is less than zero, such amount shall be referred to herein also as a "Pre-Tax Operating Loss."
- 1.26 "Programs" shall mean, collectively, the Research Program and Development Program.
- 1.27 "Recoupable Development Costs" shall mean [*] of: (i) all direct costs set forth in Exhibit D incurred by Ciba in performing the Development Program ("Direct Development Costs") in accordance with the Development Plans and Budgets in effect from the effective date of the Letter Agreement (other than those paid to Neurocrine), as specified in Exhibit D; (ii) amounts paid to Neurocrine under Section 6.2.1 below in reimbursement for Neurocrine personnel to the extent such personnel were engaged in performing the Development Program, and (iii) amounts paid to Neurocrine under Section 6.2.2 below in reimbursement for expenses incurred by Neurocrine in performing the Development Program. It is understood that no overhead will be applied to the amounts described in part (ii) or (iii) of this Section 1.27. It is understood that, without limitation, the amounts paid to Neurocrine under Section 6.1 or 6.3, or under Section 6.2.1 below for Neurocrine personnel engaged in performing the Research Program, shall not be Recoupable Development Costs.
- 1.28 "Research Program" shall mean the developmental research activities within the Field relating to: (i) elucidation of the mechanism of action of APLs and their effects on pathology and cytokine modulation with the aim to identify surrogate markers for monitoring patients; (ii) performance of ADME, and clinical assay development (including surrogate markers); (iii) development of APLs for secondary target both to support broad patent claims and for potentially expanding patient/market segments; and (iv) such other research activities within the Field as the parties may agree upon; in each case as set forth in the Research Plan and Budget in effect from time to time.
- 1.29 "Research Plan and Budget" shall mean the plan and budget for the Research Program as established from time to time, in accordance with Article 3 below.
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- 1.30 "Steering Committee" shall have the meaning set forth in Section 2.1 below.
- 1.31 "Sublicensee" shall mean, with respect to a particular Collaboration Product, a third party to whom Ciba has granted a right or license to make, use or sell such Collaboration Product. As used in this Agreement, "Sublicensee" shall also include a third party who distributes such Collaboration Product, provided that such third party conducts marketing and promotion of such Collaboration Product within the applicable territory.
- 1.32 "Third Party Agreement" shall mean that certain License Agreement between Neurocrine and Leland Stanford Junior University effective as of November 30, 1994; and any other license or similar agreement entered into by Neurocrine or Ciba with respect to patent rights or technology, which license or other agreement Ciba and Neurocrine agree at any time are reasonably necessary to allow the manufacture, use or sale of any Collaboration Product in the applicable territory.
- 1.33 "Valid Claim" shall mean a claim of an issued and unexpired patent or a claim of a pending patent application within the Neurocrine Patents which has not been held invalid or unenforceable by a court or other government agency of competent jurisdiction from which no appeal can be or has been taken, and has not been admitted to be invalid or unenforceable through reexamination, disclaimer or otherwise; provided that if a claim of a pending application has not issued as a claim of an issued patent within the Neurocrine Patents within ten (10) years after the filing date from which such claim takes priority, such pending claim shall not be a Valid Claim for purposes of this Agreement.
- 1.34 Accounting Terms. With respect to accounting terms used herein, including without limitation "direct costs," it is understood that the same shall be calculated by Ciba in accordance with the International Accounting Standards code ("IASC"); provided, however, that for purposes of calculating costs and expenses, to the extent Ciba's calculation in accordance with the IASC is different than a calculation of such costs and expenses in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, such costs and expenses for purposes of this Agreement shall not exceed the amounts calculated in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

ARTICLE 2

STEERING COMMITTEE

2.1 Steering Committee. Ciba and Neurocrine shall establish a steering committee to oversee, review and coordinate the Programs and the implementation thereof ("Steering Committee"). From time to time, the Steering Committee may establish subcommittees to oversee particular projects or activities (such as separate subcommittees to oversee the Research Program and the Development Program), and such subcommittees will be constituted as the Steering Committee agrees.

- 2.2 Membership. The Steering Committee shall be comprised of an equal number of representatives from each of Ciba and Neurocrine, selected by such party. The exact number of such representatives shall be three (3) for each of Ciba and Neurocrine (or such other number as the parties agree), with each party designating representatives from the research, clinical development and business organizations of each party. Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section 2.2, Neurocrine and Ciba may replace its Steering Committee representatives or nominate deputies at any time, with prior written notice to the other party.
- 2.3 Steering Committee Meetings. During the performance of the Programs, the Steering Committee shall meet semi-annually, or as otherwise agreed by the Steering Committee Members. Unless the Steering Committee Members agree otherwise, at least one (1) meeting of the Steering Committee per full calendar year will be held at each party's facilities. At its meetings, the Steering Committee will (i) formulate and review the Research Program objectives and Development Program objectives, as appropriate, (ii) monitor the progress of the Research Program and Development Program toward the respective objectives, and (iii) review and approve the Plans and Budgets, pursuant to Section 3.2 below. With the consent of the Steering Committee Members, other representatives of Neurocrine or Ciba may attend Steering Committee or subcommittee meetings as non-voting observers.
- 2.4 Decision Making. Except as set forth in this Section 2.4, decisions of the Steering Committee shall be made by majority approval. In the event the required majority for a decision cannot be found within 30 days and all the members of each party take the same opposing positions in a matter of importance, the matter shall be submitted to the [*] who shall meet and discuss in good faith to resolve such matter; provided, however, that if such meeting and good faith discussions do not result in mutual agreement, [*] Non-attending members of the Steering Committee may represent themselves by proxies or deputies in any decision.
- 2.5 Project Team and Its Operations. A project team appointed by the Parties shall be charged with planning, implementation and coordinating the conduct of the Programs (the "Project Team").
- 2.5.1 Composition of the Project Team. Promptly following the Effective Date, the Parties agree to identify and communicate to the other Party the Project Team members in their organization. It is understood that the Project Team members have to be knowledgeable with respect to the activities to be carried out under the Plans and Budgets. The Project Team shall not be required to hold meetings, but may communicate by teleconference and other appropriate means. Nevertheless, the Project Team members shall be fully integrated in the Project Team. The Project Team leader (the "Project Team Leader") shall be appointed by Ciba.
- 2.5.2 Responsibilities of the Project Team Leader. The Project Team Leader shall have the responsibility for the operational aspects of the Programs, and shall prepare and submit to
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

the Steering Committee issues and problems to be decided by the Steering Committee. In particular, the Project Team Leader shall (i) prepare those aspects of the Research Plan and Budget and the Development Plan and Budget as provided in Section 3.2 below based upon the Ciba standard format (after giving consideration to input from Neurocrine), in accordance with the Development objectives approved by the Steering Committee, including a detailed Research and Development task list as the basis for the Steering Committee to assign the various tasks to the Project Team, (ii) implement the Plans and Budgets through the Project Team; such implementation shall give due regard to the aim of a worldwide product registration and be in strict compliance with Good Laboratory Practice, Good Clinical Practice and Good Manufacturing Practice, as well as all applicable law and regulations in the country where the Programs are performed for the registration of Collaboration Products; (iii) interact with the Steering Committee on a regular basis to keep it apprised of the progress of the Programs, to bring to its attention any problems or issues which may have an impact on the content of the Plans and Budgets or the timing of the Programs (e.g. regulatory submissions) and to submit to its approval any deviations from the Plans and Budgets; and (iv) update the Plans and Budgets as often as may be requested by the Steering Committee.

- 2.5.3 Responsibilities of the Project Team Members. The Project Team members shall carry out the tasks assigned to them by the Project Team Leader in accordance with the Plans and Budgets and comply with Ciba working techniques; they shall be available for advice and consultation to the Project Team Leader, in particular in connection with the drafting and updating of the Plans and Budgets.
- 2.6 Other Matters. It is understood that nothing in this Article 2 shall be deemed to limit the right of Ciba or Neurocrine to raise issues or topics to be dealt with by the Steering Committee, within the scope of Sections 2.1 and 2.3 above.

ARTICLE 3

PLANS AND BUDGETS

3.1 General. Subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, Ciba and Neurocrine shall cooperate during the performance of the Programs (i) with respect to the Research Program in accordance with a Research Plan and Budget, and (ii) with respect to the Development Program in accordance with the Development Plan and Budget, all as established in accordance with Section 3.2 below. The activities conducted in connection with the Programs will be overseen and administered by the Steering Committee, pursuant to Article 2.

3.2 Plans and Budgets.

3.2.1 Plans and Budgets.

- (a) Within thirty (30) days of the Effective Date of this Agreement, the parties shall meet and agree on an initial Research Plan and Budget and an initial Development Plan and Budget, each of which shall be fixed through December 31, 1996, except as otherwise determined by the Steering Committee.
- (b) By July 15 of each year, Ciba with the input of Neurocrine as to the activities proposed to be performed by Neurocrine as set forth in Section 3.2.1(c) below, shall prepare and provide to the Steering Committee a reasonably detailed Research Plan and Budget and Development Plan and Budget for the next calendar year pursuant to which the performance of the Research Program and the performance of the Development Program, respectively, will be carried out. By the same date a best estimate forecast of the overall budget for the year after the next calendar year shall be prepared ("the Estimate"). The Research Plan and Budget shall specify the objectives and work plan activities with respect to the Research Program, and the headcounts and other costs and expenses of the Research Program, including consultants and third party contractors. The Development Plan and Budget shall specify the objectives and work plan activities with respect to the Development Program, the headcounts and other costs and expenses associated therewith, including consultants and third party contractors, and shall include only such activities and expenses as are necessary for and specific to development of Collaboration Products for the purpose of obtaining regulatory approval for such Collaboration Products in the Major Countries.
- (c) During the performance of the Programs, by June 1 of each year, Neurocrine shall submit to Ciba its proposed contributions to the Research Plan and Budget and Development Plan and Budget as well as the Estimate to be submitted to the Steering Committee for approval for the following calendar year.
- 3.2.2 Annual Approval. The Steering Committee shall review the proposed Plans and Budgets submitted by Ciba under Section 3.2.1 above as soon as reasonably feasible and shall establish and approve no later than August 31 of such year the final Plans and Budgets for the next succeeding year. All Plans and Budgets adopted pursuant to this Article 3 shall be reasonable and customary in relation to other similar products in the field of MS and shall be consistent with the other terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 3.2.3 Periodic Reviews. The Steering Committee shall review the Research Plan and Budget and Development Plan and Budget on an ongoing basis and may make changes thereto; provided, however, the Plans and Budgets in effect for a year shall not be modified except as approved by the Steering Committee.

ARTICLE 4

RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT

4.1 Research Program. The Research Program shall be conducted by Neurocrine, and Neurocrine shall use all diligent efforts to conduct the Research Program in accordance with the Research Plan and Budget then in effect. Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine the funding for the activities conducted pursuant to the Research Program in accordance with the Research Plan and Budget then in effect, subject to Section 6.2 below.

4.2 Development Program.

- 4.2.1 Selection of Collaboration Products. It is understood that the Programs will focus on the development and commercialization of Neurocrine product compound candidates NBI [*] and/or such other compounds within the Field as are selected by Ciba, during the period specified in this Section 4.2.1 below, from compounds discovered in the course of performing the Research Program. Ciba shall have the right to select as Collaboration Products from time to time one or more of such compounds to be developed pursuant to the Development Program, by so notifying Neurocrine in writing at any time within five (5) years after the Effective Date.
- 4.2.2 Responsibilities. Subject to the requirements of Section 4.3, [*] shall be primarily responsible for conducting, directly or through third parties, the Development Program with respect to Collaboration Products in accordance with the Development Plan and Budget then in effect, including the time schedules therein [*] shall be consulted and kept fully informed with respect to the Development Program through its representatives on the Steering Committee and as otherwise reasonably requested. [*] will assist in or conduct portions of the Development Program as set forth in the Development Plan and Budget then in effect, and as contemplated in Section 4.3 below, which activities Ciba shall fund as set forth in Section 6.2 below. [*] shall not commission any such activities to contract research/development organizations without the prior agreement by the Steering Committee.
- 4.3 Neurocrine FTEs. During the five (5) year period beginning January 1, 1996, and ending December 31, 2000, Neurocrine shall devote to the Research Program and the Development Program a minimum of [*] Neurocrine FTEs per year. Thereafter, if a PLA has not been filed in the United States for a Collaboration Product, Neurocrine shall devote to the Research Program and the Development Program a minimum of [*] Neurocrine FTEs per year until such a PLA is filed (except as otherwise provided in Section 6.2.1 below). The Plans and Budgets shall at all times provide for such minimum numbers of Neurocrine FTEs. The Steering Committee shall allocate those responsibilities to be conducted by the Neurocrine FTEs between the Research Program and the Development Program; provided, however, that at least [*] of such Neurocrine FTEs shall at all times be allocated to the Development Program unless Neurocrine and Ciba otherwise agree. It is understood that the FTEs assigned to the Research Program and/or the Development Program shall be qualified scientists or experts (of whom at least half shall have a Ph.D., M.D., or

^{*} Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

equivalent degree or experience) as may be required for work to be conducted under the Research and/or Development Plans and Budgets then in effect. Neurocrine shall at all times during the Research and Development Programs keep contemporaneous written records of FTEs allocated to the Research Program and the Development Program.

4.4 Regulatory Filings. Ciba shall be responsible for the preparation and filing of all regulatory documents with respect to the Collaboration Products, which shall be prepared and filed in the name of Ciba in accordance with the Development Plan and Budget then in effect.

ARTICLE 5

RECORD KEEPING; PUBLICATION

5.1 Reports and Records.

- 5.1.1 Records. Neurocrine and Ciba shall maintain records of the Programs (or cause such records to be maintained) in sufficient detail and in good scientific manner as will properly reflect all work done and results achieved in the performance of the Programs (including all data in the form required under any applicable governmental regulations). Each party shall allow the other to have, subject to Article 16 below, prompt access to all records, materials and data generated on behalf of such party with respect to each Collaboration Product at reasonable times and in a reasonable manner. Such access shall be limited to access by representatives on the Steering Committee and such other representatives as the other party reasonably approves.
- 5.1.2 Reports. Each party shall on a quarterly basis provide the Steering Committee with an oral or written report summarizing the progress of those aspects of the Research Program and/or Development Program performed by such party with respect to each Collaboration Product during the preceding calendar quarter. Such reports shall be due within thirty (30) days after the end of each calendar quarter during the performance of the Research Program and Development Program, unless otherwise agreed by the parties.
- 5.2 Review of Publication. For scientific data resulting from the Research Program or the Development Program which the Steering Committee has approved in principle should be published, the party who produced such results shall have the right to publish the same in accordance with this Section 5.2. The Steering Committee shall approve (with or without conditions) or disapprove any such publication within thirty (30) days of a request to do so, taking into consideration the commercial and competitive consequences of such publication; and if the Steering Committee fails to so approve or disapprove within such period (other than due to an action or inaction of the party proposing such publication), the publication shall be deemed approved.
- 5.2.1 Notice. As soon as is practicable prior to the oral public disclosure, and prior to the submission to any outside person for publication of a manuscript describing any such scientific

data resulting from any stage of the Research Program or Development Program, in each case to the extent the contents of the oral disclosure or manuscript have not been previously disclosed pursuant to this Section 5.2 before such proposed disclosure, Neurocrine or Ciba, as the case may be, shall provide to the other party a written summary of any oral disclosure to be made, a copy of any visual or audiovisual aid to be used in conjunction with such oral disclosure, or a copy of the manuscript to be submitted, and shall allow the other party at least thirty (30) days to determine whether such oral disclosure or manuscript contains subject matter for which patent protection should be sought prior to publication or which either party believes should be modified to avoid disclosure of confidential information. With respect to publications by investigators or other third parties, such publications shall be subject to review by the other party under this Section 5.2 only to the extent that Neurocrine or Ciba (as the case may be) has the right to do so. It is understood that each party shall only have the right to publish under this Section 5.2 scientific data which such party (or its third party contractors) generated in performing the Research Program or Development Program.

- 5.2.2 Publication Rights. After the expiration of thirty (30) days from the date of mailing such manuscript or written summary of an oral disclosure, unless Neurocrine or Ciba has received a written notice as specified in Section 5.2.3 below, the authoring party shall be free to submit such manuscript for publication or to orally disclose or publish the disclosed research results in any manner consistent with academic standards.
- 5.2.3 Delay of Publication. Prior to the expiration of the thirty (30) day period specified in Section 5.2 above, the other party may notify the submitting party in writing of its determination that such oral presentation or manuscript contains confidential or proprietary material of such other party or material that consists of patentable subject matter for which patent protection should be sought. The notified party shall withhold its proposed public disclosure and confer with the other party to determine the best course of action to take in order to modify the disclosure or to obtain patent protection. After resolution of the confidentiality, regulatory or other issues, or the filing of a patent application or due consideration as to whether a patent application can reasonably be filed, but in no event more than sixty (60) days after the submitting party's receipt of the notice described above, the submitting party shall be free to submit the manuscript and/or make its public oral disclosure, subject to Article 16 below.

ARTICLE 6

PROGRAM FUNDING; PRE-MARKET PAYMENTS

6.1 Advance Payment. The parties acknowledge that Ciba has paid to Neurocrine a non- refundable, non-creditable fee in the amount of Five Million Dollars (\$5,000,000) prior to the execution of this Agreement.

6.2 Funding of Research and Development.

- 6.2.1 Ciba Obligations. During the five (5) year period beginning January 1, 1996, and ending December 31, 2000, Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine [*] Dollars [*] per year to support [*] Neurocrine FTEs working on the Research Program and/or the Development Program. Thereafter, if a PLA has not been filed in the United States for a Collaboration Product, Ciba shall continue to pay to Neurocrine [*] Dollars [*] per year to support [*] Neurocrine FTEs working on the Development Program until such a PLA is filed, [*] for such period shall be proportionately reduced. It is understood that, except as provided in Section 6.2.2 below, the FTE costs to be paid under this Section 6.2.1 include all costs to be reimbursed to Neurocrine with respect to Neurocrine's performance of its responsibilities under the Research and/or Development Plans and Budgets. Neurocrine shall have no obligation to make performances in excess of those compensated by the amounts to be paid to Neurocrine under this Section 6.2.1 and Section 6.2.2 below.
- 6.2.2 Other Expenses. In addition to the funding for the Neurocrine FTEs performing the Programs pursuant to Section 6.2.1, Ciba shall reimburse Neurocrine for other expenses, if any, (i) expressly provided for in the applicable Research and/or Development Plans and Budgets, and (ii) incurred by Neurocrine in performing the Research and/or Development Programs in accordance with such Plans and Budgets. Such other reimbursable expenses would include, for example, costs paid to clinical trial sites with respect to clinical trials, costs of clinical trial materials, preclinical toxicology and other studies, and other research and development expenses paid to third parties with respect to activities the Steering Committee decides Neurocrine shall manage.
- 6.2.3 Payment. Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine semiannually in advance the amounts provided for in Sections 6.2.1 and 6.2.2 above, not later than January 1 and July 1 of each year; such payments to be used solely for the purposes as set out in this Agreement. [*] For the period from the end of the calendar month of the Effective Date through December 31, 1996, such amounts, to the extent they have not been paid before, shall be paid within ten (10) days from the Effective Date. Within thirty (30) days following the end of each calendar half-year in which Neurocrine FTEs are engaged in activities pursuant to the Research and/or Development Program for whom reimbursement is provided hereunder, Neurocrine shall provide to Ciba a summary of FTEs actually devoted to the programs, and other expenses to be reimbursed under Section 6.2.2, actually incurred by Neurocrine during such calendar half-year. If at the end of a calendar half-year the number of FTEs applied by Neurocrine to the Programs from January 1, 1996 through the end of such calendar half-year were less than those reimbursed to Neurocrine by Ciba hereunder, Neurocrine shall apply additional FTEs to the Programs in the next succeeding periods to make up such shortfall.

^{*} Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

If the number of FTEs applied by Neurocrine to the Programs during a calendar half-year were more than those reimbursed by Ciba, Neurocrine's obligation to supply FTEs in subsequent periods shall be reduced by the number of such additional FTEs. If the other expenses incurred by Neurocrine in accordance with Section 6.2 were less than those reimbursed in advance by Ciba, Ciba shall be entitled to credit the amount of the overpayment to the next payment due under this Section 6.2; and if such expenses reasonably incurred by Neurocrine were in excess of the amounts so advanced by Ciba, Ciba shall pay the difference to Neurocrine within thirty (30) days of receiving Neurocrine's report to such effect. Notwithstanding the above, Neurocrine shall not deviate from the approved Plans and Budgets without the prior approval of the Steering Committee, which shall not be withheld unreasonably.

6.3 Milestone Payments.

6.3.1 Milestones. Ciba agrees to make the following payments to Neurocrine upon the occurrence of each milestone specified below for the first Collaboration Product which meets such milestone:

MILESTONES	PAYMENT
1	

TOTAL OF 1-6:

It is understood that an IND shall be considered "filed" when accepted by the FDA or its equivalent in another country. For the avoidance of doubt, it is understood and agreed that in the event Ciba develops a Collaboration Product for a different indication or route of administration, or one or more Collaboration Products different from that for which the milestones above have been paid to

* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions. Neurocrine, no further milestones shall be due for such different indications, routes, or Collaboration Products (i.e., Ciba shall not have to pay Neurocrine more than one time for achievement of each of the milestones above, irrespective of how many different indications, routes of administration, or Collaboration Products the parties may decide to develop pursuant to this Agreement).

6.3.2 Credit Against Future Payments.

- (a) [*] of the milestone payments set forth in Section 6.3.1 above with respect to milestones 4, 5 and 6 above shall be creditable against the royalty and Neurocrine Profit Share payments accrued under Article 9 on Net Sales of such Collaboration Products. The milestone payments due upon occurrence of milestones 1, 2 or 3 above shall not be creditable.
- (b) Notwithstanding any of the foregoing, no royalty or Neurocrine Profit Share payment with respect to a Collaboration Product shall be reduced by more than [*] by reason of the credits under this Section 6.3.2; and in no event shall the credit under this Section 6.3.2 reduce the Neurocrine Profit Share to less than [*] of Pre-Tax Operation Profits.

6.3.3 Other Payment Terms.

- (a) If at the time any milestone is achieved, any prior milestones (other than those under Milestone 1 above) have not been achieved, the payments for such prior milestones shall then be due. In addition, it is understood that certain Phase II trials currently anticipated for the first Collaboration Product may be designated as pivotal for PLA filing purposes without further pivotal studies being required prior to PLA filing; accordingly, in the event that Ciba determines to file a PLA using the results of such trials as pivotal data for registration purposes, Milestone 4 above shall be deemed to have been met for purposes of such Collaboration Product upon such determination by Ciba.
- (b) Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event one or more research milestones specified in Milestone 1 above remains unachieved at the time Milestone 4 or 5 (whichever is earlier) is achieved, the payment for such unachieved research milestone(s) shall then be due.
- (c) The payments set forth in this Section 6.3 shall each be due and payable within thirty (30) days after the occurrence of the milestone event. Neurocrine and Ciba each agree to promptly notify the other in writing of its achievement of any milestone. For milestones accomplished by Neurocrine, such payment shall be due within thirty (30) days after written notice thereof to Ciba, subject to Ciba's verification during such thirty (30) day period that the milestone occurred.
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

ARTICLE 7

USE OF PRECLINICAL AND CLINICAL DATA

7.1 Exchange. Ciba and Neurocrine shall each have access to and subject to the terms and conditions under this Agreement the right to use in connection with the Development Program, including incorporation in any regulatory filing for a Collaboration Product, any preclinical and/or clinical data with respect to Collaboration Products developed in the course of the Research Program or the Development Program. Ciba will provide to Neurocrine access to all regulatory filings made for clinical trial and marketing approval by Ciba in any country with respect to each Collaboration Product, together with the underlying preclinical and clinical data, at reasonable times and on reasonable notice, to the extent Ciba has the right to do so.

ARTICLE 8

MARKETING RIGHTS

- 8.1 Ciba Territory. Ciba shall have the exclusive right, with the right to further grant the right, to market, sell, and distribute the Collaboration Products for use in the Ciba Territory in full autonomy, subject to all other terms and conditions of this Agreement. Ciba agrees not to market, promote or distribute directly or indirectly any Collaboration Product for use outside of the Ciba Territory, except as provided in Section 8.2 below, and Ciba further agrees, subject to Section 8.2.4 below, not to provide Collaboration Products to any third party if Ciba knows or has reason to believe that Collaboration Products provided to such third party will be sold for use or used outside the Ciba Territory.
- 8.2 North America. Rights to market, sell, and distribute the Collaboration Products for use in North America shall be as follows:
- 8.2.1 Marketing Collaboration. Except as provided in Sections 8.2.4 and 9.1.3 below, Ciba and Neurocrine shall establish a marketing collaboration with respect to the marketing, promotion and distribution of the Collaboration Products in North America (the "Marketing Collaboration"). Upon request by either party prior to the first commercial sale of a Collaboration Product in Canada and/or USA, the parties shall determine the appropriate legal structure(s) for such Marketing Collaboration (which may be different in Canada and USA) to implement the arrangement contemplated in Sections 8.2.2, 8.2.3 and 9.1 below, and shall enter into a more detailed agreement(s) defining such arrangement (the "Marketing Collaboration Agreement"). The Marketing Collaboration Agreement(s) shall be solely between the respective Affiliates of Ciba in Canada and USA respectively and Neurocrine.
- 8.2.2 Operations. The respective Affiliates of Ciba shall be responsible for the establishment, control and implementation of the promotion, distribution and marketing strategy

plans and budgets for Collaboration Products in the USA and Canada through the Marketing Collaboration. However, to the extent consistent with the optimal commercialization of the Collaboration Products in Canada and/or USA, Neurocrine shall have the right to reasonably participate in the sales, marketing, and promotion activities in Canada and USA for such Collaboration Products.

Neurocrine's role in the sales, marketing and promotion of the Collaboration Product will be defined more specifically in the respective Marketing Collaboration Agreements. In any case the Collaboration Products will be marketed under a trademark and a brand logo selected by Ciba.

- 8.2.3 Cost and Profit Sharing. [*] of the Marketing Collaboration will be shared by the parties in accordance with Section 9.1 below. Ciba (itself or through its Affiliates) shall be responsible for providing sales, marketing, and all other services necessary for the commercialization of each Collaboration Product in Canada and USA, and for the Marketing Collaboration to meet its obligations, including without limitation any costs associated with the launch, marketing and promotion of the Collaboration Product and reimbursement of costs incurred by Neurocrine in accordance with the Marketing Collaboration Agreement or in accordance with Section 8.2.2 above in connection with such launch, marketing, distribution and promotion. Accordingly, it is understood that Net Sales from Collaboration Products within the Marketing Collaboration will be credited to Ciba.
- 8.2.4 Ciba Exclusive. In the event that Neurocrine elects not to enter into or continue the Marketing Collaboration for a Collaboration Product in Canada and USA in accordance with Section 9.1.3 below, Ciba shall have the exclusive right to market, sell and distribute such Collaboration Product in Canada and USA in full autonomy, subject to the payment of the amounts set forth in Section 9.1.3 and all other terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- 8.3 Sublicensees. Subject to Article 11 below Ciba may grant sublicenses under its rights to market, sell and distribute Collaboration Products in the Ciba Territory and, with Neurocrine's approval, in North America; provided, however, that if Ciba has the exclusive right to market, sell and distribute such Collaboration Product in North America under Section 8.2.4 above, or if the desired sublicensee is an Affiliate of Ciba, then no such approval shall be required.
- 8.4 Covenants. It is understood that, with respect to any particular Collaboration Product, whether or not the manufacture, use and sale of such Collaboration Product by Neurocrine and/or Ciba in any country requires a license under intellectual property rights of the other, neither Neurocrine nor Ciba shall market, sell or distribute a Collaboration Product anywhere in the world except in accordance with this Agreement.
- 8.5 Conflicts of Interest. To avoid conflicts of interest with respect to other products and services of Ciba and its Affiliates, Ciba agrees that neither it nor its Controlled Affiliates shall price or discount Collaboration Products in a manner that discriminates against such Collaboration Products in favor of such other products or services.
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

ARTICLE 9

ROYALTIES

9.1 Neurocrine Profit Share.

9.1.1 Calculation of Neurocrine Profit Share for Canada and USA. With respect to the sales of a Collaboration Product for use in Canada and USA through the Marketing Collaboration for such Collaboration Product, Ciba (itself or through its U.S. or Canadian Affiliates) shall pay to Neurocrine the Neurocrine Profit Share for such Collaboration Product. As used herein, the "Neurocrine Profit Share" for a Collaboration Product shall mean [*] of [*] from Net Sales of such Collaboration Product in Canada and USA; provided, however, that (on a country-by-country and product-by-product basis) Ciba shall be entitled to retain an additional [*] (the "Ciba Differential") (i.e., so that the Neurocrine Profit share is only [*] until such time as the cumulative Ciba Differential retained by Ciba in the U.S. and Canada, respectively, equals or exceeds the sum of (i) the Recoupable Development Costs for such Collaboration Product and (ii) the [*] for such Collaboration Product from such Net Sales in such country. It is understood and agreed that once any Recoupable Development Costs have been recovered by Ciba through the mechanism outlined in this Section 9.1.1 or otherwise reimbursed to Ciba, such recovered or reimbursed amounts shall cease to be Recoupable Development Costs for all purposes of this Agreement.

9.1.2 Repayment of Recoupable Development Costs.

(a) In the event that a Collaboration Product can reasonably be commercialized in neither the United States nor Canada, Ciba may terminate this Agreement in accordance with Section 9.1.2(c) and Section 18.4 below, at which point Neurocrine shall repay to Ciba [*] of the Recoupable Development Costs (to the extent such Recoupable Development Costs have not otherwise been recouped by Ciba). At Neurocrine's election, such payment shall be made in cash, and/or in shares of Neurocrine Common Stock (the "Shares") valued at a price (the "Repayment Price") equal to the greater of [*] per share [*] or the fair market value thereof as of the date of such election by Neurocrine. In the event that the Shares shall be subdivided or combined after the date hereof by way of stock split, reverse stock split, or other form of corporate re-organization of Neurocrine, the Repayment Price of [*] per share shall be proportionately adjusted.

(b) For purposes of this Section 9.1.2, it will be deemed that a Collaboration Product can reasonably be commercialized neither in the United States nor in Canada if one of the following events or an event of similar magnitude occurs (each of these events being referred to as an "Infeasibility Event"):

^{*} Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

- (i) Both of the following conditions are met: (A) the potential Collaboration Product would necessarily infringe, in a manner that would block the commercialization of such Product, a patent owned by a third party that is issued in the USA and Canada ("Infringed Rights"); and (B) neither party is able to secure a license under such Infringed Rights on reasonable terms and conditions within a reasonable time period.
- (ii) All three (3) of the following conditions are met: (A) [*] (B) no other Collaboration Products with similar market potential are then part of the Plan and Budget then in effect, and (C) it is likely that the nature of the adverse events described in (A) above would result from all Collaboration Products.
- (iii) Both of the following conditions are met: (A)
 [*] and (B) no other Collaboration Products with similar market potential are
 then part of a Plan and Budget then in effect or all data produced with respect
 to remaining Collaboration Products demonstrate that [*]
- (iv) Both of the following conditions are met: If (A) [*] and (B) Ciba and/or Neurocrine as a consequence of this notification decide(s) not to market the Collaboration Product in the USA or give(s) up marketing the Collaboration Product in the USA, provided that Ciba can show reasonable grounds for this consequence.
- (c) To exercise its right to terminate pursuant to this Section 9.1.2, Ciba shall provide to Neurocrine a notice of Ciba's intention to terminate under this Section 9.1.2, describing the particular Infeasibility Event which Ciba believes has occurred. The Steering Committee shall determine within sixty (60) days after Neurocrine's receipt of such notice whether the Infeasibility Event has in fact occurred. If the Steering Committee finds that the Infeasibility Event has occurred, Ciba shall have the right to terminate the Agreement under Section 18.4 within one hundred twenty (120) days after Ciba's notice, which termination shall take effect upon ninety (90) days notice, unless Neurocrine has provided to the Steering Committee a reasonable plan to overcome the Infeasibility Event, which plan shall be duly considered by the Steering Committee. If there is any other dispute as to whether an Infeasibility Event has occurred, the matter shall be resolved in accordance with Sections 19.1 and 19.2 below. Unless Ciba withdraws its notice of termination under this Section within ninety (90) days after its delivery to Neurocrine, this Agreement shall terminate at the end of such period regardless of whether the Steering Committee agrees that an Infeasibility Event has occurred or whether Neurocrine disputes Ciba's right to terminate under this Section 9.1.2. If any such dispute proceeds to arbitration and the arbitration
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

concludes that Ciba did not have the right to terminate under this Section 9.1.2, the termination shall be deemed a termination by Ciba under Section 18.3 below.

9.1.3 Neurocrine Election. At Neurocrine's election with respect to any Collaboration Product, to be notified to Ciba [$\,$

the Marketing Collaboration(s) shall not be formed, or if formed shall thereupon terminate, with respect to such Collaboration Product, and Ciba or its Affiliates shall have the exclusive rights with respect to such Collaboration Product provided in Section 8.2.4 above. In addition, in such event Section 9.1.2 shall not apply with respect to any Recoupable Development Costs attributable to such Collaboration Product incurred before or after Neurocrine's election, and in lieu of the Neurocrine Profit Share described in Section 9.1.1 above, Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine royalties on Annual Net Sales by Ciba, its Affiliates and Sublicensees of such Collaboration Product in North America equal to the following percentages of such Annual Net Sales in North America:

Annual Net Sales in North Royalty on Incremental Amount of Net Sales

[*]

[*]

In the event that it is impracticable for Ciba to consolidate sales for Canada and the United States, the parties agree to establish separate royalty scales, consistent with the foregoing, to allow for separate calculations of royalties on Canadian and U.S. Net Sales and achieve the same results as if they were consolidated. [

1.

9.2 Running Royalties. In addition to the amount to be paid under Section 9.1 above, Ciba shall pay royalties to Neurocrine equal to the following percentages of Annual Net Sales by Ciba, its Affiliates and permitted Sublicensees permitted of Collaboration Products sold for use in the Ciba Territory:

Annual Net Sales in the Ciba Royalty on Incremental
Territory Amount of Net Sales

[*]

* Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

9.3 Calculation of Royalties.

- 9.3.1 Annual Net Sales. For purposes of Section 9.1.3 and Section 9.2 above, "Annual Net Sales" for a territory shall mean total Net Sales of Collaboration Products for use in such territory for a particular calendar year after the first commercial sale of the first Collaboration Product in the applicable territory (i.e. Canada and USA, in the case of Section 9.1.3 above, and the Ciba Territory in the case of Section 9.2 above), and units of Collaboration Products shall be considered sold in the year in which the order is accepted, the units are shipped to a customer, or the invoice is sent, whichever occurs first. In the event that during the term of this Agreement Annual Net Sales for a territory are accumulated in a period of less than one (1) full calendar year, for purposes of determining the incremental royalty rate under Section 9.1.3 above and/or Section 9.2 for such period, the royalty to be paid shall be based on annualizing the Annual Net Sales according to the formula (12/X)(Y), where X is the number of calendar months (any calendar month in which sales activity occurs in the territory on fifteen (15) or more days shall qualify as a calendar month for purposes of this calculation) in the period, and Y is the sum of all Net Sales during the period in that territory.
- 9.3.2 No Patents. Subject to Section 9.5 below, in the event that the sale of a Collaboration Product is not covered by a Valid Claim in the country in which such Collaboration Product is sold, the royalty rates in Section 9.1.3 and Section 9.2 above payable with respect to Net Sales of such Collaboration Products in such country shall be reduced by [*]
- 9.3.3 Several Patents. No cumulation of royalties shall be made in the event a Collaboration Product is covered by Valid Claims of more than one patent.

9.4 Third Party Payments.

- 9.4.1 Reimbursement to Neurocrine. Subject to Section 9.4.3 below, Ciba shall reimburse Neurocrine for [*] of the running royalties paid by Neurocrine under that certain License Agreement between Stanford University and Neurocrine effective as of November 30, 1994 (the "Stanford Agreement"), and subject to Section 9.4.2 below, [*] percent [*] of any running royalty by Neurocrine under any other Third Party Agreement entered into by Neurocrine, in each case as a result of the development and commercialization of Collaboration Products in accordance with this Agreement.
- 9.4.2 Ciba Third Party Agreements/Credits to Ciba. Ciba shall also be solely responsible for the payment of any running royalties due on Net Sales to third parties under Third Party Agreements entered into by Ciba; provided, however, that subject to Section 9.5 below, [*] of (i) payments made by Ciba pursuant to such a Third Party Agreement, and (ii) amounts paid to Neurocrine under Section 9.4.1 above with respect to Third Party Agreements other than the Stanford Agreement, shall be credited against royalties due to Neurocrine under Section 9.1.3 and Section 9.2 above on Net Sales of the Collaboration Product and country for which such payments were made under such Third Party Agreements, up to a maximum of [*]
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

percent [*] of amount of the royalties due Neurocrine under Section 9.1.3 and Section 9.2 above on such Net Sales.

- 9.4.3 Canada and USA. In the event that a Marketing Collaboration is formed for a Collaboration Product in Canada and USA pursuant to Section 8.2 above, all running royalties due to third parties under the Third Party Agreements on Net Sales of Collaboration Products for use in Canada and USA shall be deducted from the resulting revenues to the Marketing Collaboration as costs of goods prior to determining the [*] (or [*] as the case may be), and Ciba shall pay or reimburse Neurocrine for such running royalties under the Third Party Agreements on Net Sales through the Marketing Collaboration.
- 9.5 Minimum Royalty Rate. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in no event shall the net royalties paid to Neurocrine on Net Sales of Collaboration Products under Section 9.1.3 or Section 9.2 above be reduced to less than [*] of such Net Sales. As used in this Section 9.5, "net royalties" shall mean the amount of royalties actually paid to and retained by Neurocrine after all credits and adjustments provided under this Agreement, and after deducting any amounts paid by Neurocrine to third parties under any Third Party Agreement(s) and not reimbursed by Ciba thereunder.

ARTICLE 10

PAYMENTS; BOOKS AND RECORDS

- 10.1 Royalty Reports and Payments. After the first commercial sale of a Collaboration Product in any country, Ciba agrees to make quarterly written reports to Neurocrine within seventy-five (75) days after the end of each calendar quarter, which report shall include, in reasonable detail (i) a calculation of royalties due to Neurocrine with respect to net sales of Collaboration Products in such quarter, and (ii) the Neurocrine Profit Shares for such quarter, each such report shall state the number, description, and aggregate Net Sales of the Collaboration Product sold during the calendar quarter. Concurrently with the making of such reports, Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine the royalties and Neurocrine Profit Shares specified in Article 9.
- 10.2 Payment Method. All payments under this Agreement shall be made by bank wire transfer in immediately available funds to a bank account designated by Neurocrine. All payments hereunder shall be made in U.S. dollars.
- 10.3 Currency Conversion. Sales outside the United States accrued in currencies other than Swiss Francs shall be converted into Swiss Francs according to Ciba's standard method of exchange conversion of foreign sales for statistical purposes, such as used for Ciba's annual report to its shareholders. The conversion of amounts payable under this Agreement from Swiss Francs into U.S. dollars shall be made using the average of the buying and selling rates of exchange as published in The Wall Street Journal on the last business day of the month in which such payment was due.
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

10.4 Taxes.

10.4.1 General. All payments under this Agreement will be made without any deduction or withholding for or on account of any tax unless such deduction or withholding is required by any applicable law. If the paying party is so required to deduct or withhold such party will:

- (1) promptly notify the other party of such requirement;
- (2) pay to the relevant authorities the full amount required to be deducted or withheld promptly upon the earlier of determining that such deduction or withholding is required or receiving notice that such amount has been assessed against the other party;
- (3) promptly forward to the other party an official receipt (or certified copy), or other documentation reasonably acceptable to the other party, evidencing such payment to such authorities.

In case the other party cannot take a full credit against its tax liability for the withholding tax deducted or withheld by the paying party then such party may propose a change to the then current arrangement with respect to the flow of monies under this Agreement in order to reduce or eliminate the extra cost for any party.

In case no solution can be found in order to reduce or eliminate above referred extra cost or the other party has sound business reasons to reject the paying party's proposals and the other Party can demonstrate by means of written documentation, certified by a mutually agreed external auditor, that the other party cannot take a full credit against its tax liability then the amount of taxes to be paid by the other party exceeding the tax credit, if any, will be reimbursed by the paying party up to fifty percent (50%) of such amount.

10.4.2 Marketing Collaboration. In the event Neurocrine and one or more of Ciba's Affiliates enter into the Marketing Collaboration in Canada and USA pursuant to Section 8.2, then (a) the Affiliate of Ciba which is party to the Marketing Collaboration Agreement with respect to the jurisdiction in question (the "Ciba Affiliate Party") shall indemnify Neurocrine and any deemed joint venture established pursuant to the Marketing Collaboration Agreement from and against any tax or similar governmental charge assessed with respect to and directly attributable to the Ciba Affiliate Party's interest in the income or assets of any such deemed joint venture as to which taxes or governmental charges should be allocated to the Ciba Affiliate Party, and (b) Neurocrine shall indemnify the Ciba Affiliate Party and any deemed joint venture established pursuant to the Marketing Collaboration Agreement from and against any tax or similar governmental charge assessed with respect to and directly attributable to Neurocrine's interest in the income or assets of any such deemed joint venture as to which taxes or governmental charges should be allocated to Neurocrine.

10.5 Records; Inspection.

10.5.1 Generally. Ciba, Neurocrine and their Affiliates and Sublicensees shall keep complete, true and accurate books of account and records for the purpose of determining the amounts payable or accountable hereunder. Such books and records shall be kept at one of the prin cipal place of business of Ciba, its Affiliate or Sublicensee as the case may be, for at least three (3) years following the end of the calendar quarter to which they pertain. Such records will be open for inspection during such three (3) year period by a independent auditor of Neurocrine for the purpose of verifying the amounts payable by Ciba pursuant to Article 9. Such inspections may be made no more than once each calendar year, at reasonable times mutually agreed by Neurocrine and Ciba. The auditing party's representative or agent will be obliged to execute a reasonable confidentiality agreement prior to commencing any such inspection. Such auditor shall only report inaccuracies in amounts payable under this Agreement. With respect to audits of Ciba's books and records, Ciba may request that an independent auditor familiar with Ciba's record keeping systems be present at the audit to assist Neurocrine's auditor in using Ciba's internal record management system. Each party shall bear the costs and expenses of its representative for inspections conducted under this Section 10.5, unless a variation or error producing an underpayment in amounts payable exceeding five percent (5%) of the amount paid for any period covered by the inspection is established in the course of any such inspection, whereupon all costs relating to the inspection for such period and any unpaid amounts that are discovered will be paid by the party to the favor of which the deviation occurred, together with interest on such unpaid amounts at the rate specified in Section 10.2 above.

10.5.2 Reimbursable Costs. Without limiting Section 10.5.1 above, it is understood that Section 10.5.1 shall apply with respect to Recoupable Development Costs, Manufacturing Costs and Other Operating Costs, provided that for such items the three (3) year period specified in 10.5.1 shall begin with the period in which Ciba recoups such amounts under Section 9.1 above. Within seventy-five (75) days after the end of each year during the term of the Development Program until all Recoupable Development Costs are recouped by Ciba under Section 9.1 above, Ciba shall provide to Neurocrine a written report describing in reasonable detail the Recoupable Development Costs incurred during such year, and the total Recoupable Development Costs incurred from the commencement of the Development Program through the end of such year.

ARTICLE 11

DUE DILIGENCE

11.1 Ciba. Ciba shall use the same diligent efforts with respect to the development, marketing, sale, promotion and monitoring of each Collaboration Product as Ciba expends for its own products being developed with similar market potential.

11.2 Exclusivity of Efforts. During the performance of the Programs, and thereafter until the approval of a PLA for a Collaboration Product in a Major Country, Ciba and Neurocrine each

agree not to develop or commercialize a product within the Field or to grant to a third party a license to sell any product specifically intended, at the time the license is granted, for use within the Field, other than Collaboration Products under this Agreement, subject to the following: In the event that such Collaboration Product can be developed additionally for (an) indication(s) other than MS ("Other Indications"), the parties may agree to develop and commercialize such Collaboration Product for Other Indications according to the terms of this Agreement. If Neurocrine does not agree to such development, Ciba may perform such development on its own and at its own expense; provided, however, to the extent Section 8.2 and Section 9.1.2 above would otherwise apply to such Collaboration Product: (i) no costs associated with such Other Indications for such Collaboration Product shall be included in Recoupable Development Costs hereunder; (ii) all costs associated with such Other Indications for a Collaboration Product, including without limitation the costs to launch and promote such Collaboration Product for such Other Indications, as well as the revenues from sales of such Collaboration Product for such Other Indications, shall all be excluded from the calculation of Pre-Tax Operating Profit for purposes of determining Neurocrine's Profit Share from such Collaboration Product; and (iii) the royalties specified in Article 9 above shall apply to all Net Sales of such Collaboration Product for such Other Indications throughout the world.

ARTTCLF 12

MANUFACTURING RIGHTS

12.1 Manufacturing.

- 12.1.1 Generally. Subject to Sections 12.2 and 12.3 below, Ciba shall have the exclusive right to manufacture or have manufactured the Collaboration Products anywhere in the world for sale or use throughout the world. Neurocrine shall use its best efforts to make available to Ciba any necessary and/or useful manufacturing know-how of third parties manufacturing Collaboration Products.
- 12.1.2 Manufacture in U.S.. To the extent required by 35 U.S.C. ss.200 et seq, all Collaboration Products for sale in the United States shall be substantially manufactured in the United States. Neurocrine agrees to use good faith efforts to obtain a waiver of any such requirement under the Stanford License.
- 12.1.3 Manufacture by [*]. Neither [*] nor any entities controlled by [*] shall manufacture the Collaboration Products for the Marketing Collaboration without the written consent of Neurocrine.
- 12.2 Clinical Materials. Neurocrine shall use reasonable efforts to manufacture or have manufactured and supply to Ciba, and Ciba shall purchase from Neurocrine, such quantities of Collaboration Products as are reasonably required by Ciba to perform its obligations under the Development Program through Phase II trials in the United States pursuant to the Development
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

Plan and Budget then in effect. All other Collaboration Products for use in the Development Program shall be manufactured or supplied by Ciba. The transfer price that Ciba shall pay to Neurocrine for quantities of such Collaboration Products pursuant to Section 6.2.2 shall be one hundred percent (100%) of Neurocrine's Manufacturing Costs of such Collaboration Products.

12.3 Canada and USA. In the event that a Marketing Collaboration is formed under Section 8.2 above to market a Collaboration Product in Canada and USA and Ciba elects to manufacture the Collaboration Product for commercialization in the USA and/or Canada, Ciba shall supply Collaboration Products for sale in Canada and USA at a price equal to Ciba's Manufacturing Cost for such Collaboration Products; provided, however, that if a third party can supply the Collaboration Product to the Marketing Collaboration in equivalent quality and reliability, in sufficient quantities and at a price that is less than Ciba's Manufacturing Cost for such Collaboration Product, either (i) the Collaboration Product shall be supplied to the Marketing Collaboration from such third party, or (ii) the Collaboration Product shall be supplied by Ciba at a price equal to the unit price at which the third party would supply such Collaboration Product. In connection with the Marketing Collaboration Agreement, the parties shall enter into a supply agreement ("Supply Agreement") with Ciba or their Affiliates on reasonable and customary terms with respect to the supply arrangements contemplated in this Section 12.3 for such Collaboration Products in Canada and USA.

ARTICLE 13

LICENSE GRANTS

- 13.1 Grant to Ciba. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, Neurocrine hereby grants to Ciba an exclusive license with the right to sublicense, under the Neurocrine Technology to manufacture, have manufactured, develop, use, sell, import, and otherwise distribute Collaboration Products for use within the Ciba Territory and North America. Without limiting the foregoing, it is understood that the license granted hereunder shall extend to the use of Collaboration Products for MS as well as any other indication outside the Field.
- 13.2 Grant to Neurocrine. Unless Neurocrine elects, pursuant to Section 8.2 above, not to establish or continue the Marketing Collaboration for a Collaboration Product in Canada and USA, Ciba hereby grants to Neurocrine such non-exclusive licenses under Ciba's patents and technology, as are necessary for the Marketing Collaboration as contemplated in Article 8 above. Such licenses shall be specified in further detail in the Marketing Collaboration Agreement.
- 13.3 No Rights Beyond Collaboration Products. Except as expressly provided in Section 11.2, nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to grant to Ciba rights in products or technology other than the Collaboration Products or be deemed to restrict Neurocrine's right to exploit any Neurocrine Technology, as applicable, in products other than Collaboration Products.

ARTICLE 14

INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

14.1 Ownership of Inventions. Title to all inventions and other intellectual property made solely by Ciba personnel in connection with the Research Program or the Development Program shall be owned by Ciba. Title to all inventions and other intellectual property made solely by Neurocrine personnel in connection with the Research Program or the Development Program shall be owned by Neurocrine. Title to all inventions and other intellectual property made jointly by personnel of Neurocrine and Ciba in connection with the Research Program or the Development Program shall be jointly owned by Ciba and Neurocrine. Subject to the exclusive rights granted to Ciba under this Agreement, and subject to the exclusivity of efforts described in Section 11.2, it is understood that neither party shall have any obligation to account to the other for profits, or to obtain any approval of the other party to license or exploit a joint invention, by reason of joint ownership of any invention or other intellectual property.

14.2 Patent Prosecution.

- 14.2.1 Neurocrine's Sole Inventions. Subject to Section 14.2.3 below, Neurocrine shall control, at its own expense (subject to 14.2.4 below), the worldwide preparation, filing, prosecution and maintenance of the patent applications and patents based on inventions within the Neurocrine Technology in consultation with Ciba under 14.2.5 below, in such countries as it deems appropriate, and conduct of any interferences, re-examinations, reissues, oppositions or requests for patent term extensions within the Neurocrine Technology using counsel of its choice.
- 14.2.2 Ciba's Sole Inventions. Subject to Section 14.2.1 above and 14.2.3 below, Ciba shall control, at its own expense (subject to 14.2.4 below), the worldwide preparation, filing, prosecution and maintenance of patent applications and patents owned or controlled by Ciba or its Controlled Affiliates relating to a Collaboration Product or its manufacture, sale or use (the "Ciba Patents") in consultation with Neurocrine under 14.2.5 below in such countries as it deems appropriate, and conduct of any interferences, re-examination, re-issues, oppositions or requests for patent term extensions within the Ciba Patents using counsel of its choice.
- 14.2.3 Joint Inventions. Subject to prior submission to Neurocrine, Ciba shall have the right to file, prosecute and maintain patent applications, patents and other intellectual property protection for inventions that are owned jointly by Ciba and Neurocrine under Section 14.1 above, and Neurocrine agrees to take all reasonable action to cooperate with Ciba in this regard. Ciba shall keep Neurocrine informed of the status of each joint invention for which patent applications have been filed and shall consult with Neurocrine with respect to the drafting of such patent applications and responses required during prosecution in each country wherein patent protection is sought for such joint invention prior to submission of such patent application(s) and/or response(s). Each party shall promptly reimburse the other for one-half (1/2) of the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in connection with such activities as they are incurred, unless and until Neurocrine notifies Ciba that

Neurocrine will no longer reimburse Ciba for any further costs under this Section 14.2.3 related to any patent or patent application, in which case all right, title and interest in and to such patent or application (as the case may be) and any patents issuing thereon shall be owned by Ciba (in which case such patent applications and patents issuing therefrom shall be within the Ciba Patents for purposes of this Agreement), and in such event Neurocrine shall promptly execute any document(s) required to transfer Neurocrine's right, title and interest in and to such patent application(s) or patent(s) subsequent to such notification to Neurocrine. In the event Ciba elects not to take such action or reimburse Neurocrine's costs with respect to any jointly owned inventions in accordance with this Section 14.2, then Neurocrine shall have the right to file, prosecute and maintain such patent applications or patents at its sole expense, in which case all right, title and interest in and to such patent or application (as the case may be) and any patents issuing thereon shall be owned by Neurocrine and, in such event, Ciba shall promptly execute any document(s) required to transfer Ciba's entire right, title and interest in and to such patent application(s) or patent(s) upon receipt of a request from Neurocrine to do so.

14.2.4 Sharing Other Costs. Ciba and Neurocrine shall share equally the reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred by Neurocrine or Ciba with respect to the filing, prosecution, and maintenance of patents (i) under the Stanford License Agreement and (ii) any other patents, patent applications or other intellectual property (including the Neurocrine Patents) owned by Ciba or Neurocrine (except joint inventions by the said parties) or licensed to Neurocrine or Ciba (individually or collectively, the "Third Party Technology") which the parties reasonably agree are necessary or materially beneficial to the commercialization of the Collaboration Products. With respect to any interferences, re-examinations, reissues, oppositions, requests for patent term extensions or the like, Ciba shall pay the costs thereof for the Ciba Territory, and Neurocrine shall bear a percentage of the cost of such proceedings in [* equal to the percentage of $[\ ^*\]$ (i.e. $[\ ^*\]$), if any, in effect at the time such costs are incurred. With respect to any such action for which Ciba shall pay more than one-half (1/2) of the out-of-pocket costs, Ciba shall have the right to control such action; if in such case Ciba fails to commence the particular action within the earlier of one hundred twenty (120) days after a request by Neurocrine to do so, or the time by which such action must be taken to preserve the right to do so, or Ciba thereafter fails diligently to pursue such action, Neurocrine shall have the right to take such action at its own expense, in which case the license granted to Ciba hereunder with respect to any Neurocrine Patent that is the subject of such action shall thereafter become non-exclusive, and Section 11.2 shall not apply with respect to any grant by Neurocrine of a license thereunder.

14.2.5 Cooperation. Each of Neurocrine and Ciba shall keep the other reasonably informed as to the status of patent matters pertaining to the Neurocrine Patents and Ciba Patents, as applicable, including providing to the other party copies of any significant documents that such party receives from or sends to patent offices, such as notices of interferences, re-examinations, oppositions or requests for patent term extensions, all as reasonably requested by the other party. Neurocrine and Ciba shall each cooperate with and assist the other in connection with such activities, at the other party's request and expense, and shall use good faith efforts to consult with

^{*} Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

each other regarding the prosecution and maintenance of the Ciba Patents and the Neurocrine Patents as is reasonably appropriate.

- 14.3 Defense of Third Party Infringement Claims. If the production, sale or use of any Collaboration Product pursuant to this Agreement results in a claim, suit or proceeding (collectively, "Actions") alleging patent infringement against Neurocrine or Ciba (or their respective Affiliates or Sublicensees), such party shall promptly notify the other party hereto in writing. The party subject to such Action shall have the exclusive right to defend and control the defense of any such Action using counsel of its own choice, and the Action, subject to Article 17, shall be at such party's own expense; provided, however, that the other party may participate in the defense and/or settlement thereof at its own expense with counsel of its choice. Except as agreed in writing by Ciba and Neurocrine, the party named in the Action shall not enter into any settlement relating to a Collaboration Product, if such settlement admits the invalidity or unenforceability of any patent within the Neurocrine Patents or the Ciba Patents, as applicable, of the other party. The party in the Action agrees to keep the other party hereto reasonably informed of all material developments in connection with any such Action.
- 14.4 Enforcement. Subject to the provisions of this Section 14.4, in the event that Neurocrine or Ciba reasonably believes that any Neurocrine Patents or Ciba Patents necessary for the manufacture, use or sale of a Collaboration Product is infringed or misappropriated by a third party or is subject to a declaratory judgment action arising from such infringement in such country, in each case with respect to the manufacture, sale or use of a product within the Field, Ciba or Neurocrine (respectively) shall promptly notify the other party hereto. The party whose patent is so allegedly infringed or misappropriated, or is subject to such declaratory judgment action, (for purposes of this Section 14.4, the "Owner") shall have the initial right (but not the obligation) to enforce such patent or defend any declaratory judgment action with respect thereto (for purposes of this Section 14.4, an "Enforcement Action").
- 14.4.1 Initiating Actions. In the event that the Owner fails to initiate an Enforcement Action to enforce the Neurocrine Patents or the Ciba Patents, as applicable, against a commercially significant infringement by a third party in a country, which infringement consists of the manufacture, sale or use of a product within the Field in such country, within one hundred eighty (180) days of a request by the other party to this Agreement ("Other Party") to initiate such Enforcement Action, such Other Party may initiate an Enforcement Action against such infringement at its own expense with the Owner's prior written approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. The Owner shall cooperate in such Enforcement Action at the Other Party's expense, provided that the Other Party indemnifies the Owner against any liability to other parties to the litigation arising therefrom. The party initiating or defending any such Enforcement Action shall keep the Other Party hereto reasonably informed of the progress of any such Enforcement Action, and such Other Party shall have the right to participate with counsel of its own choice at its own expense.

14.4.2 Recoveries. The party initiating the Enforcement Action under this Section 14.4 shall have the right to retain any recoveries therein but shall reimburse the Other Party all the cost and expenditure as documented which the latter may have reasonably incurred at the initiating party's request in the context of the infringement.

14.5 Third Party Rights. The foregoing provisions of this Article 14 shall be subject to and limited by any Third Party Agreements pursuant to which Neurocrine and Ciba, as the case may be, acquired any particular Neurocrine Patents or Ciba Patents.

ARTICLE 15

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

15.1 Neurocrine Warranties. Neurocrine warrants and represents to Ciba that (i) it has the full right and authority to enter into this Agreement and grant the rights and licenses granted herein; (ii) it has not previously granted and will not grant any rights in conflict with the rights and licenses granted herein; (iii) to its knowledge and belief and after diligent search, Neurocrine has not received from a third party notice that the manufacture, sale or use of a product in the Field would infringe any intellectual property rights of such third party and no action, suit or claim has been initiated or threatened against Neurocrine with respect to the Neurocrine Technology or its right to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement; (iv) it has not previously granted, and will not grant during the term of this Agreement, any right, license or interest in or to the Neurocrine Technology, or any portion thereof, to manufacture, sell or use a Collaboration Product that is in conflict with the rights or licenses granted under this Agreement; and (v) the agreements listed in Exhibit A is a complete and accurate list of all agreements between Neurocrine and third parties pertaining to the Collaboration Products that are in existence as of the Effective Date.

15.2 Ciba Warranties. Ciba warrants and represents to Neurocrine that (i) it has the full right and authority to enter into this Agreement and grant the rights and licenses granted herein; (ii) it has not previously granted and will not grant any rights in conflict with the rights and licenses granted herein; (iii) to its knowledge and belief and after diligent search, Ciba has not received from a third party notice that the manufacture, sale or use of a product in the Field would infringe any intellectual property rights of such third party and no action, suit or claim has been initiated or threatened against Ciba with respect to the Ciba Technology or its right to enter into and perform its obligations under this Agreement; (iv) it has not previously granted, and will not grant during the term of this Agreement, any right, license or interest in or to the Ciba Technology, or any portion thereof, to manufacture, sell or use a Collaboration Product that is in conflict with the rights or licenses granted under this Agreement; and (v) as of the Effective Date, Ciba has not entered into an agreement with any third party to acquire rights to any patent or technology which Ciba believes is reasonably necessary to allow the manufacture, use or sale of a Collaboration Product in any country and which would require the payment of royalties on Net Sales of such Collaboration Product.

15.3 Disclaimer of Warranties. NEUROCRINE AND CIBA EXPRESSLY DISCLAIM ANY WARRANTIES OR CONDITIONS, EXPRESS, IMPLIED, STATUTORY OR OTHERWISE, WITH RESPECT TO THE RESEARCH, PRODUCT DEVELOPMENT, AND THE NEUROCRINE AND CIBA INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, ANY WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY, NONINFRINGEMENT, OR FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE, VALIDITY OF NEUROCRINE OR CIBA TECHNOLOGY, PATENTED OR UNPATENTED, AND NONINFRINGEMENT OF THE INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS OF THIRD PARTIES.

ARTICLE 16

CONFIDENTIALITY

- 16.1 Confidential Information. Except as expressly provided herein, the parties agree that, for the term of this Agreement and for seven (7) years thereafter, the receiving party shall not publish or otherwise disclose and shall not use for any purpose any information furnished to it by the other party hereto pursuant to this Agreement which if disclosed in tangible form is marked "Confidential" or with other similar designation to indicate its confidential or proprietary nature or if disclosed orally is confirmed in writing within a reasonable time after such disclosure to be confidential or proprietary by the party disclosing such information at the time of such disclosure ("Confidential Information"). Notwithstanding the foregoing, Confidential Information shall not include information that, in each case as demonstrated by written documentation:
- (a) was already known to the receiving party, other than under an obligation of confidentiality, at the time of disclosure;
- (b) was generally available to the public or otherwise part of the public domain at the time of its disclosure to the receiving party;
- (c) became generally available to the public or otherwise part of the public domain after its disclosure and other than through any act or omission of the receiving party in breach of this Agreement; or
- (d) was subsequently lawfully disclosed to the receiving party by a person other than a party or developed by the receiving party without reference to any information or materials disclosed by the disclosing party.
- 16.2 Permitted Disclosures. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 16.1 above, each party hereto may disclose the other party's Confidential Information to the extent such disclosure is reasonably necessary to exercise the rights granted to it under this Agreement (including the right to grant sublicenses, as applicable), in filing or prosecuting patent applications, prosecuting or defending litigation, as required by law or applicable governmental regulations, submitting

information to tax or other governmental authorities, or conducting clinical trials hereunder with respect to Collaboration Products, provided that if a party is required by law or applicable governmental regulations, to make any such disclosure of the other party's Confidential Information, to the extent it may legally do so, it will give reasonable advance notice to the latter party of such disclosure and, save to the extent inappropriate in the case of patent applications or otherwise, will use its reasonable efforts to secure confidential treatment of such information prior to its disclosure (whether through protective orders or otherwise). If the party whose Confidential Information is to be disclosed has not filed a patent application with respect to such Confidential Information, it may require the other party to delay the proposed disclosure (to the extent the disclosing party may legally do so), for a reasonable period of time to allow for the filing of such an application.

ARTICLE 17

INDEMNIFICATION

17.1 Indemnification of Neurocrine. Ciba shall indemnify each of Neurocrine and its Affiliates and the directors, officers, and employees of Neurocrine and such Affiliates and the successors and assigns of any of the foregoing (the "Neurocrine Indemnitees"), and hold each Neurocrine Indemnitee harmless from and against any and all liabilities, damages, settlements, claims, actions, suits, penalties, fines, costs or expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and other expenses of litigation) (any of the foregoing, a "Claim") incurred by any Neurocrine Indemnitee, arising from or occurring as a result of (a) claims relating to any Collaboration Product(s) used, sold or otherwise distributed by Ciba, its Affiliates or Sublicensees, except to the extent such claim is caused by the negligence or willful misconduct of a Neurocrine Indemnitee and/or breach of Neurocrine's representations and warranties under Article 15; or (b) subject to Section 9.4.2 above, infringement claims brought by third parties with respect to the manufacture, sale or use of Collaboration Products hereunder or the conduct of the Research Program or Development Program.

17.2 Indemnification of Ciba. Neurocrine shall indemnify each of Ciba and its Affiliates and the directors, officers, and employees of Ciba and such Affiliates and the successors and assigns of any of the foregoing (the "Ciba Indemnitees"), and hold each Ciba Indemnitee harmless from and against any and all liabilities, damages, settlements, claims, actions, suits, penalties, fines, costs or expenses (including, without limitation, reasonable attorneys' fees and other expenses of litigation) (any of the foregoing, a "Claim") incurred by any Ciba Indemnitee, arising from or occurring as a result of (i) the negligence or willful misconduct of Neurocrine, or (ii) breach by Neurocrine's representations and warranties under Article 15.

17.3 Procedure. A party (the "Indemnitee") that intends to claim indemnification under this Article shall promptly notify the other party (the "Indemnitor") in writing of any loss, claim, damage, liability or action in respect of which the Indemnitee or any of its Affiliates, Sublicensees or their directors, officers, employees or agents intend to claim such indemnification, and, except for matters

described in Section 17.1(b) above, the Indemnitor shall have sole control of the defense and/or settlement thereof. The indemnity agreement in this Article shall not apply to amounts paid in settlement of any loss, claim, damage, liability or action if such settlement is effected without the consent of the Indemnitor, which consent shall not be withheld unreasonably. The failure to deliver written notice to the Indemnitor within a reasonable time after the commencement of any such action, if prejudicial to its ability to defend such action, shall relieve such Indemnitor of any liability to the Indemnitor under this Article but the omission so to deliver written notice to the Indemnitor shall not relieve the Indemnitor of any liability that it may have to any Indemnitee otherwise than under this Article. The Indemnitee under this Article, its employees and agents, shall cooperate fully with the Indemnitor and its legal representatives in the investigation of any action, claim or liability covered by this indemnification.

ARTICLE 18

TERM AND TERMINATION

- 18.1 Term. This Agreement shall become effective as of the Effective Date and, unless earlier terminated pursuant to the other provisions of this Article 18, shall continue in full force and effect on a product-by-product and country-by-country basis, until the later of: (i) such time as neither the manufacture, sale nor use of the particular Collaboration Product would infringe a Valid Claim in such country; or (ii) ten (10) years after the first commercial sale of such Collaboration Product in such country.
- 18.2 Termination for Cause. Either party to this Agreement may terminate this Agreement in the event the other party shall have materially breached or defaulted in the performance of any of its material obligations hereunder, and such default shall have continued for sixty (60) days after written notice thereof was provided to the breaching party by the non-breaching party. Any termination shall become effective at the end of such sixty (60) day period unless the breaching party (or any other party on its behalf) has cured any such breach or default prior to the expiration of the sixty (60) day period.
- 18.3 Termination Upon Notice. Ciba may terminate this Agreement upon six (6) months written notice to Neurocrine; provided, however, that such notice may not be delivered prior to December 30, 1997.
- 18.4 Termination For Infeasibility. Ciba may terminate this Agreement according to the procedure defined in Section 9.1.2 above upon the occurrence of any Infeasibility Event referring to all Collaboration Products under development; provided that such termination shall not take effect prior to January 1, 1998.

18.5 Effect of Termination.

- 18.5.1 Accrued Obligations. Termination of this Agreement for any reason shall not release any party hereto from any liability which, at the time of such termination, has already accrued to the other party or which is attributable to a period prior to such termination nor preclude either party from pursuing all rights and remedies it may have hereunder or at law or in equity with respect to any breach of this Agreement.
- 18.5.2 Survival. Articles 1, 16, 18, 19 and 20, Sections 5.1.1, 10.2, 10.3, 10.4, 10.5, 13.3, 14.1 and 14.2.3 of this Agreement shall survive expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason. In addition:
- (a) It is understood that following an expiration (but not an earlier termination, except as provided in this Section 18.5), this Agreement shall not be deemed to prevent Ciba from continuing to commercialize Collaboration Products in the Ciba Territory without obligation to Neurocrine, other than with respect to paying any royalties or other obligations owed to third parties as a result of such commercialization under any Third Party Agreement(s).
- (b) Upon the expiration, but not an earlier termination, of this Agreement, any Marketing Collaboration formed with respect to a Collaboration Product shall survive, and the provisions of Section 8.2, 8.3, 8.4, 8.5, 9.1.1, 9.1.3, 9.4.3, 12.3 and Article 10, applicable to such Collaboration Product shall also survive. In the event that Neurocrine has elected not to enter into or continue or in the event that Neurocrine elects not to continue a Marketing Collaboration for a Collaboration Product this Agreement shall not be deemed to prevent Ciba from continuing respectively from starting to commercialize such Collaboration Product in Canada and USA without obligation to Neurocrine other than with respect to paying any royalties or other obligations owed to third parties as a result of such commercialization and any Third Party Agreements(s).
- (c) In the event of a termination by Ciba under Section 18.2 by reason of a material breach by Neurocrine, Ciba shall have an exclusive, worldwide license, with the right to grant and authorize sublicenses, under the Neurocrine Technology to make, have made, develop, use and sell the Collaboration Products and in addition to the other Articles surviving as set forth above, Sections 8.3, 9.1.3, 9.2, 9.3, 9.4, 9.5, 14.3, 14.4 and 14.5, and Article 10, shall also survive provided that (i) any royalties thereafter payable by Ciba to Neurocrine with respect to sales of such Collaboration Product shall be reduced by [*] of the amounts stated in Article 9 above.
- (d) In the event of a termination of this Agreement by Neurocrine under Section 18.2 by reason of a material breach by Ciba, or by reason of a termination of this Agreement by Ciba under Section 18.3 or 18.4: (i) Ciba's obligations and Neurocrine's rights (but not Ciba's rights or Neurocrine's obligations) under Section 5.2 and Sections 5.1.1 and 7.1 shall also survive; (ii) Neurocrine shall have an exclusive, worldwide license, with the right to grant and authorize sublicenses under any Ciba Patents (as defined in 14.2.2 above), to import, export, make, use and
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

sell Collaboration Products; (iii) Neurocrine shall have the right to use and disclose to third parties for any purpose the items and information described in Sections 5.1.1 and 7.1, or provided to Neurocrine as described below (including without limitation the right to reference any regulatory filings made with respect to Collaboration Products); and (iv) with respect to a termination by Ciba under Section 18.4, Neurocrine's obligations under Section 9.1.2 shall also survive. In any such event, Ciba shall provide to Neurocrine within thirty (30) days of such termination all data, including all clinical data developed or obtained by Ciba pursuant to the Development Program; and any regulatory documents prepared for submission or submitted by Ciba to any health regulatory agency with respect to any Collaboration Product. Upon any termination described in this part 18.5.2(d), Ciba shall diligently proceed in good faith to assign to Neurocrine all governmental filings, including all INDs, PLAs, NDAs and the like (and any foreign equivalents thereof) with respect to Collaboration Products and to otherwise assist Neurocrine as Neurocrine may reasonably request to enable Neurocrine or its designee to commercialize the Collaboration Product(s) in an expeditious manner. In the event that Neurocrine elects to exercise the license granted to it under (ii) above with respect to a Collaboration Product (it being understood that Neurocrine may terminate such license with respect to any particular Ciba Patent(s) or Collaboration Products(s) by so notifying Ciba), Neurocrine shall pay to Ciba a reasonable royalty on net sales by Neurocrine of such Collaboration Product the sale of which would, but for such license, infringe a valid claim of an issued patent within the Ciba Patents in the country for which such Collaboration Product is sold; such royalty shall not exceed [*] of the royalties specified in Section 9.2 above, applied on a worldwide basis. If the parties are unable to agree upon such royalty the matter shall be resolved, consistent with the foregoing, pursuant to Section 19.2 below, except that the arbitration shall be completed within sixty (60) days after the appointment of the Panel.

(e) It is understood that upon a termination by Ciba under Section 18.3 or 18.4 above, Ciba's obligation to make payments under Section 6.2 above shall continue until the effective date of such termination. In addition, in such event, Ciba shall reimburse Neurocrine for any noncancellable commitments that were pre-approved by the Steering Committee. In the event of such a termination, the parties shall agree upon a reasonable plan to wind-down Ciba's activities under the Development Program.

ARTICLE 19

DISPUTE RESOLUTION

19.1 Disputes. If the parties are unable to resolve any dispute between them arising out of this Agreement, either party may, by written notice to the other, have such dispute referred to the Chief Executive Officer of Neurocrine and a member of the Management Committee of the Pharmaceutical Division of Ciba, for attempted resolution by good faith negotiations within twenty-one (21) days after such notice is received. Unless otherwise mutually agreed, the negotiations between the designated officers should be conducted by telephone, with three (3) days and times

 * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

within the period stated above offered by the designated officer of Ciba to the designated officer of Neurocrine for consideration.

- 19.2 Full Arbitration. Any dispute, controversy or claim arising out of or relating to the validity, construction, enforceability or performance of this Agreement, including disputes relating to alleged breach or to termination of this Agreement shall be settled by binding arbitration in the manner described in this Section 19.2. The arbitration shall be conducted pursuant to the Commercial Rules and Supplementary Procedures for Large, Complex Disputes of the American Arbitration Association then in effect. Notwithstanding those rules, the following provisions shall apply to the arbitration hereunder:
- 19.2.1 Arbitrators. The arbitration shall be conducted by a single arbitrator; provided that at the request of either party, the arbitration shall be conducted by a panel of three (3) arbitrators, with one (1) arbitrator chosen by each of Neurocrine and Ciba and the third appointed by the other two (2) arbitrators. If the parties are unable to agree upon a single arbitrator, or the third arbitrator in case of a panel of three (3), such single or third arbitrator (as the case may be) shall be appointed in accordance with the rules of the American Arbitration Association. In any event, the arbitrator or arbitrators selected in accordance with this Section 19.2.1 are referred to herein as the "Panel."
- 19.2.2 Proceedings. The parties and the arbitrators shall use their best efforts to complete the arbitration within six (6) months after the appointment of the Panel under Section 19.2.1 above, unless a party can demonstrate to the Panel that the complexity of the issues or other reasons warrant the extension of one or more of the time tables. In such case, the Panel may extend such time table as reasonably required. The Panel shall, in rendering its decision, apply the substantive law of the State of New York, without regard to its conflict of laws provisions, except that the interpretation of and enforcement of this Article 19 shall be governed by the U.S. Federal Arbitration Act. The proceeding shall be conducted in English and shall take place in New York, New York. The fees of the Panel shall be paid by the losing party which party shall be designated by the Panel. If the Panel is unable to designate a losing party, it shall so state and the fees shall be split equally between the parties. Neither party shall initiate an arbitration hereunder unless it has attempted to resolve the matter in accordance with Section 19.1 above. Any award with respect to late payments due hereunder shall include interest at commercially reasonable rates from the date such payments were due.

ARTICLE 20

MISCELLANEOUS

20.1 Governing Law. This Agreement and any dispute arising from the performance or breach hereof shall be governed by and construed and enforced in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York, without reference to conflicts of laws principles or the U.N. Convention on the Sale of Goods.

- 20.2 Force Majeure. Nonperformance of any party shall be excused to the extent that performance is rendered impossible by strike, fire, earthquake, flood, governmental acts or orders or restrictions, failure of suppliers, or any other reason where failure to perform is beyond the reasonable control of the nonperforming party.
- 20.3 No Implied Waivers; Rights Cumulative. No failure on the part of Neurocrine or Ciba to exercise and no delay in exercising any right under this Agreement, or provided by statute or at law or in equity or otherwise, shall impair, prejudice or constitute a waiver of any such right, nor shall any partial exercise of any such right preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right.
- 20.4 Independent Contractors. Nothing contained in this Agreement is intended implicitly, or is to be construed, to constitute Neurocrine or Ciba as partners in the legal sense. No party hereto shall have any express or implied right or authority to assume or create any obligations on behalf of or in the name of any other party or to bind any other party to any contract, agreement or undertaking with any third party.

20.5 Notices. All notices, requests and other communications hereunder shall be in writing and shall be personally delivered or sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, in each case to the respective address specified below, or such other address as may be specified in writing to the other parties hereto:

Ciba: Ciba-Geigy Limited

Klybeckstrasse 141 CH-4002

Basel, Switzerland

Attn: Head, Pharma Licensing

cc: Legal Department, Pharma Counsel

Neurocrine: Neurocrine Biosciences, Inc,

3050 Science Park Road San Diego, California 92121-1102 Attn: Gary A. Lyons, President, CEO

with a copy to: Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati

650 Page Mill Road

Palo Alto, California 94304-1050 Attn: Kenneth A. Clark, Esq.

20.6 Assignment. This Agreement shall not be assignable by either party to any third party hereto without the written consent of the other party hereto; except that either party may assign this Agreement without the other party's consent to a Controlled Affiliate and/or an entity that acquires substantially all of the business or assets of the assigning party, in each case whether by merger, acquisition, or otherwise; provided that in the case of an assignment to a Controlled Affiliate, the

assigning party shall remain fully responsible for all of its obligations hereunder. It is understood that Ciba or its successor may assign this Agreement to an entity that acquires substantially all of its pharmaceutical business and assets.

- 20.7 Modification. No amendment or modification of any provision of this Agreement shall be effective unless in writing signed by all parties hereto. No provision of this Agreement shall be varied, contradicted or explained by any oral agreement, course of dealing or performance or any other matter not set forth in an agreement in writing and signed by all parties.
- 20.8 Severability. If any provision hereof should be held invalid, illegal or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, the parties shall negotiate in good faith a valid, legal and enforceable substitute provision that most nearly reflects the original intent of the parties and all other provisions hereof shall remain in full force and effect in such jurisdiction and shall be liberally construed in order to carry out the intentions of the parties hereto as nearly as may be possible. Such invalidity, illegality or unenforceability shall not affect the validity, legality or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 20.9 Publicity. Each of the parties hereto agrees not to disclose to any third party the terms of this Agreement without the prior written consent of the other party hereto, except to advisors, investors and others on a strict need-to-know basis, or to the extent required by law. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the parties shall agree upon a press release to announce the execution of this Agreement, together with a corresponding Question & Answer outline for use in responding to inquiries about the Agreement; thereafter, Ciba and Neurocrine may each disclose to third parties the information contained in such press release and Question & Answer outline at the agreed date and time and thereafter without the need for further approval by the other.
- 20.10 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which together, shall constitute one and the same instrument.
- 20.11 Headings. Headings used herein are for convenience only and shall not in any way affect the construction of or be taken into consideration in interpreting this Agreement.
- 20.12 Export Laws. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, all obligations of Neurocrine and Ciba are subject to prior compliance with United States and foreign export regulations and such other United States and foreign laws and regulations as may be applicable, and to obtaining all necessary approvals required by the applicable agencies of the governments of the United States and foreign jurisdictions. Neurocrine and Ciba shall cooperate with each other and shall provide assistance to the other as reasonably necessary to obtain any required approvals.
- 20.13 Entire Agreement. This Agreement and the Exhibits hereto constitute the entire agreement, both written or oral, with respect to the subject matter hereof, and supersede all prior or contemporaneous understandings or agreements, including but not limited to the Letter Agreement

dated January 19, 1996, whether written or oral, between Neurocrine and Ciba with respect to such subject matter.

NEUROCRINE BIOSCIENCES, INC.

By: /s/ GARY LYNN

Name: Gary Lynn

Title: President/CEO

CIBA-GEIGY LIMITED

By: /s/ HANS F. MOHR

Hans F. Mohr

Head, Pharma Licensing

By: /s/ OLIVIER BASSI
Olivier Bassi
Division Counsel

EXHIBIT A

NEUROCRINE THIRD PARTY AGREEMENTS

- 1. Agreement pertaining to "Peptide Determinant Associated with Immunity" dated as of November 30, 1994 between Neurocrine and The Board of Trustees of the Leland Stanford Junior University;
- Cooperative Research and Development Agreement between Neurocrine and the National Institutes of Health, Neuroimmunology Branch executed as of June 30, 1995.

Any provisions of such Third Party Agreements that are required to be included in this Agreement are hereby incorporated by reference.

EXHIBIT B

DIRECT MANUFACTURING COSTS

[*]

 $^{^{\}star}$ Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

EXHIBIT C

OTHER OPERATING COSTS

As used herein, "Other Operating Costs" shall mean a reasonable allocation for Ciba's overhead costs associated with the following items to the manufacture and sale of a Collaboration Product in the United States or Canada, which allocation shall be made in accordance with generally accepted cost accounting principles consistently applied by Ciba across all similar pharmaceutical operations:

[*]

[*]

- * not allocated elsewhere
- ** no allocation shall be made for manufacturing operations if the Collaboration Product is manufactured by a Third Party
- * Certain information on this page has been omitted and filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

EXHIBIT D

DIRECT COSTS INCURRED BY CIBA PERFORMING THE DEVELOPMENT PROGRAM

[*]

 * Certain information on this page has been omitted anf filed separately with the Commission. Confidential treatment has been requested with respect to the omitted portions.

follows:

THIRD LEASE AMENDMENT

This Lease Amendment (Amendment) is made as of June 6, 1996, between TALCOTT REALTY I LIMITED PARTNERSHIP (Landlord) and NEUROCRINE BIOSCIENCES, INC. (Tenant).

RECITALS:

Landlord's predecessor-in-interest, Hartford Accident and Indemnity Company, and Tenant entered into a lease dated June 1, 1993, as amended by First Lease Amendment dated July 8, 1993, Landlord's Subordination Agreement dated December 6, 1993, Landlord's Subordination Agreement dated November 18, 1994, Second Lease Amendment dated June 30, 1995, and Letter Agreement dated December 20, 1995 (Lease) for space known as Suite 100 (Premises) in the building located at 3050 Science Park Road, San Diego, California (Building). Tenant desires to extend the Term of the Lease and to expand the Premises to include the entire Building and Landlord has agreed to such extension and expansion, subject to the terms hereof. Any capitalized term used herein and not otherwise defined shall have the meaning given to it in the Lease.

 $\,$ NOW THEREFORE, the parties hereby agree to amend the Lease as follows:

- 1. The Termination Date of the Lease shall be the later of June 30, 2006 or the last day of the 120th full calendar month after the Hybritech Space Commencement Date (as defined in Section 2 of this Amendment).
- 2. Commencing on the later of June 17, 1996 or the date Landlord delivers possession of the Hybritech Space, as defined in and subject to Section 8 of this Amendment (the Hybritech Space Commencement Date):
- (a) In Section II.A. of the Lease, the Premises shall be deemed to consist of the entire Building (approximately 47,591 rentable square feet).
 - (b) Sections II.J. & K. of the Lease shall be modified as
- (1) From the Hybritech Space Commencement Date to the date which is 61 days after the Hybritech Space Commencement Date (expected to be June 17, 1996 to August 16, 1996), the Monthly Installments of Base Rent shall be at the rate of \$56,510.40 per month, and effective the 62nd day after the Hybritech Space Commencement Date (expected to be August 17, 1996), the Base Rent shall be \$1,240,768.80 per annum and Monthly Installments of Base Rent shall be \$103,397.40. For purposes of illustration only, if the Hybritech Space Commencement Date is June 17, 1996, the Monthly Installments of Base Rent for the months of June, July and August of 1996 would be computed as follows:

For the month of June: on June 1, 1996, Tenant would have paid a Monthly Installment of Base Rent in the amount of \$58,962.17 (Old Monthly Installment). After prorating the Old Monthly Installment for 16 days and the Monthly Installment of Base Rent at the rate payable for the last 14 days of June, the resulting payment for June would be \$57,818.01, entitling Tenant to a credit of \$1,144.16 against the Monthly Installment of Base Rent for July.

For the month of July: \$55,366.24, computed by deducting the credit from June from the Monthly Installment of Base Rent at the rate due for July.

For the month of August: \$79,197.66, computed by prorating the Monthly Installment of Base Rent at the rate due for the first 16 days of August and the Monthly Installment of Base Rent at the rate due for the last 15 days of August.

- (2) The Base Rent shall thereafter increase as follows: commencing on the first day of the fourth Lease Year (January 1, 1997) and on the first day of each Lease Year thereafter, the Base Rent to be paid by Tenant during such Lease Year shall automatically increase, without notice to Tenant, to the greater of (A) an amount equal to 103 percent of the Base Rent for the immediately preceding Lease Year or (B) the lesser of (1) an amount equal to 106 percent of the Base Rent for the immediately preceding Lease Year or (2) the "CPI Amount". The CPI Amount shall be determined as follows: the level of the CPI (as defined below) on the first day of the third Lease Year shall be deemed to be the "base level". If the CPI on the first day of the fourth Lease Year or on any anniversary of such date thereafter is in excess of the base level, the CPI Amount for such Lease Year shall be an amount equal to the Base Rent for the third Lease Year increased by the same percentage as the percentage change in the CPI above the base level. For purposes of this section, the Base Rent for the third Lease Year shall be deemed to be \$1,240,768.80 plus the product of the Monthly Amortization Payment (as defined in Section 6(b)) multiplied by 12. "CPI" shall mean the United States Bureau of Labor Statistics Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers (Revised Series), All Items, San Diego, California. The CPI for a specific date (as required by this Lease) shall be deemed to mean the CPI published on that date or, if not published on that date, the most recent publication of the CPI prior to such date. If the CPI is changed or no longer published, the most comparable index (in the reasonable opinion of Landlord) then published shall be used for these purposes. Monthly Installments of Base Rent shall be increased accordingly.
- (c) In Section II.L. of the Lease, Tenant's Proportionate Share shall be 100 percent. Tenant's Proportionate Share of Excess Expenses for calendar year 1996 shall be prorated based on Tenant's Proportionate Share of 49.72 percent from January 1, 1996 through the Hybritech Space Commencement Date and 100 percent from that date through December 31, 1996.
- (d) Landlord and Tenant acknowledge that, as of the date of this Amendment, Landlord is holding security required under Section 11.0.(i) of the Lease in cash in the amount of \$222,310.00 (Cash). The security required under Section II.0.(i) shall be increased to \$422,310.00 and the additional \$200,000.00 (Additional Subsection (i) Security) shall be delivered

to Landlord upon the execution of this Amendment in cash or as a Letter of Credit, in the form attached to the Lease as Attachment 10. If Tenant delivers the Additional Subsection (i) Security in cash, it will be held by Landlord subject to the same requirements regarding the payment of interest on the Cash. If this Amendment is terminated pursuant to Section 8 hereof, then the Additional Subsection (i) Security shall be immediately returned to Tenant.

- (e) In Section II.T. of the Lease, Tenant shall be entitled to a maximum of 72 covered parking spaces in the parking facility which is shown on the Land and Building Plan. In addition, Tenant shall be entitled to the nonexclusive use in common with Landlord and others in the Building (and others in the building located at 3040 Science Park Road to the extent applicable) a maximum of 69 uncovered parking spaces in the parking facility which is shown on the Land and Building Plan.
- (f) Delete Attachment 2 of the Lease (Plan showing the Premises) and add Attachment 2A (Revised Plan showing the Premises) attached hereto.
- 3. In Section II.P., Landlord's Mailing Address shall be 100 Pearl Street, Hartford, Connecticut 06103.
- 4. Delete Section 7 of the Additional Terms and substitute the following:

Line 3 after "Premises' add ", including repairing and maintaining the elevator, security system, chillers and air handling equipment serving the Building".

Line 4 after "maintain" add "the roof (including the roof membrane), foundation, load bearing walls and structural portions of the Building, common areas outside the Building, the "shell" of the Premises and".

Line 5 after "Section 11)." add "If replacement of the elevator, security system, or chillers serving the Building is necessary prior to the Termination Date, in Landlord's reasonable judgment, Landlord shall replace such items at Landlord's expense (subject to the Expense Escalation attachment to the Lease). "

- 5. Delete Section II.A. of the Additional Terms.
- 6. (a) Landlord acknowledges that Tenant may desire to make certain alterations to the Premises (in accordance with the Lease) and may purchase from Hybritech Incorporated certain laboratory benches in the Hybritech Space (collectively the Work). At Tenant's request, Landlord shall make available to Tenant up to \$480,900.00 (Allowance) for so much of the Work as is completed within 210 days after the Hybritech Space Commencement Date. So much of the Allowance as equals the cost of the Work (up to the total amount of the Allowance) shall be paid to Tenant within 30 days after receipt from Tenant of copies of the invoices for which payment is requested together with: (1) Tenant's certification that each invoice is true and complete, that the full amount shown thereon is due and owing to the party requesting payment, that Tenant has not received nor shall it receive any rebate, setoff or other similar consideration from the party

to whom the payment is due (other than payments to a parent, subsidiary or affiliate of Tenant which are not in excess of market value) and that the total amount shown on the invoices submitted to Landlord represents the total amount due and owing Tenant under this Section 6, (2) lien waivers for all the Work, and Tenant's certification that the lien waivers represent all the Work and (3) Tenant's certification and the certification of Tenant's architect (if any) and Tenant's contractor that the Work is substantially completed in a good and workmanlike manner, subject to normal punchlist items, and has been accepted by Tenant. If Landlord fails to pay to Tenant the Allowance (or any portion thereof) as and when the Allowance (or portion thereof) becomes due and payable hereunder, then Tenant shall, subject to Section 6(b) of this Amendment, have the right to offset against all future payments of Base Rent any and all amounts that Landlord so fails to pay, until such amounts are exhausted.

- (b) To the extent the Allowance is paid to Tenant in accordance with Section 6(a) of this Amendment (Paid Allowance), the Paid Allowance shall be amortized monthly with interest at the rate of 12 percent per annum over a period equal to the number of full calendar months in the Term remaining after such payment is made (Monthly Amortization Payment). Monthly Installments of Base Rent shall thereafter be increased by an amount equal to the Monthly Amortization Payment and Base Rent shall be increased by an amount equal to the product of the Monthly Amortization Payment multiplied by 12.
- (c) For purposes of illustration only, if the Paid Allowance equals \$400,000.00 and is paid to Tenant on November 17, 1996, then the Monthly Amortization Payment would be \$5,868.98, assuming the Hybritech ISpace Commencement Date is June 17, 1996 (based on an amortization period of 115 months) and the Monthly Installment of Rent due on December 1, 1996 would be increased to \$109,266.38. If the CPI for January 1, 1997, determined in accordance with Section 2(a), is 3 percent higher than the "base level", then the Base Rent due for calendar year 1997, beginning with the installment due on January 1, 1997, would be \$1,350,532.46 (computed by increasing the Base Rent for calendar year 1996, deemed to be \$1,311,196.56, \$1,240,768.80 plus \$70,427.76, by 3 percent). Monthly Installments of Base Rent would be \$112,544.37.
- 7. Landlord acknowledges that Tenant may sublet a portion of the Premises (Immusol Space) to Immusol, Inc. (Immusol) for a period of 2 to 5 years, subject to Landlord's consent which shall not be unreasonably withheld. Immusol may desire to construct certain improvements in such space, subject to the terms of the Lease. Pursuant to the sublease between Tenant and Immusol, Tenant may grant to Immusol an allowance (Immusol Allowance) to construct such improvements. Landlord hereby agrees that if Immusol elects to construct such improvements, Tenant may, subject to the requirements of Section 6 of this Amendment and such additional requirements as Tenant may impose in the sublease, use the Allowance to finance the Immusol Allowance and that, accordingly, the Allowance also may be used to pay for improvements made by Immusol.
- 8. Tenant acknowledges that Hybritech Incorporated (Hybritech) currently leases that portion of the Building not occupied by Tenant (Hybritech Space) and the Hybritech lease expires on June

- 16, 1996 (Expected Expiration Date) . If Landlord is unable to deliver possession of the Hybritech Space to Tenant within 90 days after the Expected Expiration Date (the Outside Commencement Date), then Tenant, as its sole remedy, may terminate this Amendment by notice to Landlord given within 10 days after the Outside Commencement Date. Landlord shall not be liable to Tenant or any third party for its failure to deliver possession of the Hybritech Space to Tenant. If Landlord fails to deliver the Hybritech Space to Tenant within one year after the Expected Expiration Date, this Amendment shall terminate and Landlord and Tenant shall have no further obligations to the other, except as may otherwise be provided in this Lease.
- 9. After the Hybritech Space Commencement Date has been determined, Landlord and Tenant shall execute a supplemental agreement specifying the Hybritech Space Commencement Date, Termination Date and such other information as Landlord shall reasonably require.
- 10. In Section 4 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions, in Line 3 after "office use" add "or the Permitted Use".
- $\,$ 11. Delete Section 29 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions.
- 12. (a) Landlord shall deliver the Hybritech Space to Tenant in "as is" condition and Landlord shall have no responsibility for making any improvements to the Hybritech Space. For purposes of the first sentence of this Section 12, "as is" condition shall be deemed to mean the condition then existing on the Hybritech Space Commencement Date subject to the following:
- (1) Notwithstanding the foregoing, Tenant acknowledges that Hybritech has notified Landlord of its intent to remove certain items from the Hybritech Space (Hybritech Items). If Hybritech removes such items or any other items before or after the Hybritech Space Commencement Date, Tenant shall be responsible for the replacement of such items (provided, however, that Tenant shall not be obligated to replace any of such items) and Landlord shall have no responsibility for such replacement. The Allowance may be utilized for such costs. If the removal causes any damage to the Premises, Landlord shall promptly repair such damage at its expense.
- (2) Tenant further acknowledges that Hybritech has been notified by Landlord's property manager that Landlord believes the Hybritech Items claimed by Hybritech are Landlord's property and may not be removed. If Hybritech nevertheless proceeds to remove such items (or any other items which are the property of Landlord), Landlord shall, upon Tenant's reasonable request, attempt to prevent their removal or, if necessary, seek damages from Hybritech after removal, provided Tenant shall indemnify and defend Landlord for, from and against all claims, expenses, liabilities and losses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, resulting from such action. Landlord may, in its sole discretion, assign to Tenant any claim it may have against Hybritech for the removal of such items, in which event Landlord shall cooperate with Tenant in any action commenced by Tenant in its reasonable judgment, provided that Tenant shall reimburse Landlord for its reasonable expenses incurred with regard to such cooperation.
- (3) Anything in Sections 12(a)(1) and (2) to the contrary notwithstanding and without waiving any rights or claims either Landlord or Tenant may otherwise have with respect to the

Hybritech Items, the parties wish to avoid the expense and aggravation a dispute over such items would create and, therefore, Tenant may pursue a settlement regarding the Hybritech Items, including the payment of a fee as consideration to Hybritech for the assignment of any rights Hybritech may have in the Hybritech Items. Subject to delivery to Landlord of the settlement documentation and a certification from Hybritech that Tenant has satisfied all conditions of such a settlement (including the payment, if any, of any consideration therefor), Landlord hereby consents to such a settlement and assigns any right, title and interest it may have in such items to Tenant. A "quitclaim" bill of sale for the Hybritech Items executed by Hybritech shall be deemed to satisfy the requirement of settlement documentation.

- (b) For purposes of Section 8 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions, Tenant shall not be required to remove any of the improvements existing in the Hybritech Space as of the date hereof. For purposes of the first sentence of Section 12 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions, the Hybritech Space shall be separately considered from the remainder of the Premises and Tenant's possession shall be deemed to begin on the Hybritech Space Commencement Date. For purposes of the second sentence of Section 12 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions: (1) the following items shall be deemed to be Landlord's property and not removable by Tenant: the items designated as "Landlord's Property" on the schedule entitled "List of Property" (attached to this Amendment); any items paid for out of the Allowance; and, except to the extent identified as "Tenant's Property" on the List of Property, any items paid for out of the initial allowance provided Tenant under the lease; and (2) the following items shall be deemed to be Tenant's property: the items identified as "Tenant's Property" on the List of Property; the Hybritech Items (or any of them) which Tenant acquires from Hybritech pursuant to Section 12(a)(3) of this Amendment; and any item installed and paid for by Tenant.
- 13. Section 30 of the General Terms, Covenants and Conditions is restated here for purposes of this Amendment. Landlord shall be responsible for any commission due CB Commercial Real Estate Services arising from or in connection with the transaction contemplated by this Amendment.
- 14. If the Building (including leasehold improvements in the Premises, but excluding Tenant's property) is damaged by earthquake, Tenant shall be responsible for the payment to Landlord of 50 percent of the deductible amount under a policy of earthquake insurance carried by Landlord covering the Premises (to the extent such deductible amount is allocable to the Premises), which payment shall be amortized without interest in equal monthly payments over the greater of: (a) the number of months remaining in the Term as of the date of the casualty and (b) 60 months. Such payments shall be made with Monthly Payments of Base Rent, provided that in no event shall Tenant be required to make any payments becoming due after the Termination Date (i.e., if the amortization period exceeds the remaining number of months in the Term). Anything in Section 1(b) in the Expense Escalation attachment to the Lease to the contrary notwithstanding, Landlord shall not include the remaining 50 percent of the cost of such repair in Operating Expenses. Landlord shall seek the lowest, economically reasonable deductible for earthquake insurance coverage for the Building (consistent with Landlord's national insurance program), which at the date hereof is deemed to be not greater than 5 percent of the total insurable value of

the Building. Landlord shall not obtain a higher deductible without first discussing it with Tenant (e.g., Tenant may choose to pay for a smaller deductible).

 $\,$ 15. Except as modified herein, the Lease is ratified and confirmed and shall remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Amendment.

(Tenant)

(Landlord)
TALCOTT REALTY I LIMITED
PARTNERSHIP
By Talcott Equities Limited Partnership
Its Managing General Partner
By Talcott Corporation
Its General Partner

NEUROCRÍNE BIOSCIENCES, INC.

By [SIG.]

[Print Name]

Its Senior Vice President & CFO

[Title]

By JAMES H. KIMENKER

James H. Kimenker

Senior Vice President

LIST OF PROPERTY

Landlord's Property

- Control air compressor.
- 2. Dryer for control air compressor.
- 3. Boiler, low pressure.
- 4. CO2 distribution system.
- 5. Chiller.
- 6. Control equipment (h.v.a.c.r.).
- 7. D.I. water system (first floor).
- 8. Electrical distribution equipment.
- 9. Emergency management equipment.
- 10. Emergency generator.
- 11. Evaluation equipment (panic hardware).
- 12. Fire alarm system.
- 13. Fire fighting equipment.
- 14. Filter systems (air).
- 15. Glass ware racks.
- 16. Lab benches.
- 17. Liquid nitrogen tanks or equipment.
- 18. Neutralization system.
- 19. Reagent racks.
- 20. 23 fume hoods first floor. NBI may remove energy valves on 19 of these and restore to normal operating efficiency.
- 21. Scrubbers (air).
- 22. Ultraviolet sterilizes (water).

-2-

- 23. Wall mounted casework.
- 24. Water heater.
- 25. Circulation pumps.

Tenant's Property

- 1. Air compressor.
- 2. Air dryer.
- Autoclaves.
- 4. Boiler high pressure.
- 5. Bio safety hoods.
- 6. Clean rooms.
- 7. Cage washer.
- 8. Dish washer.
- 9. Dish dryer.
- 10. Filter systems (water).
- 11. High purity water system.
- 12. Liopizer.
- 13. 6 fume hoods second floor (tenant's property).
- 14. Security systems.
- 15. Vacuum systems.
- 16. Water purification system.
- 17. Telephone systems (P.B.X.)
- 18. Gas distribution equipment.
- 19. DI water system (second floor).

[FIRST FLOOR MAP]

[ATTACHMENT 2A]

[SECOND FLOOR MAP]